Minnesota State University, Mankato



Cornerstone: A Collection of Scholarly and Creative Works for Minnesota State University, Mankato

All Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Other Capstone Projects

Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Other Capstone Projects

2022

Perceptions of Faculty and Administration on the Value of Service-Learning in the Tenure and Promotion Process at a Public Midwestern University

Odbayar Batsaikhan Minnesota State University, Mankato

Follow this and additional works at: https://cornerstone.lib.mnsu.edu/etds

Part of the Educational Leadership Commons, Higher Education Commons, and the Service Learning Commons

Recommended Citation

Batsaikhan, O. (2022). Perceptions of faculty and administration on the value of service-learning in the tenure and promotion process at a public midwestern university [Doctoral dissertation, Minnesota State University, Mankato]. Cornerstone: A Collection of Scholarly and Creative Works for Minnesota State University, Mankato. https://cornerstone.lib.mnsu.edu/etds/1221/

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Other Capstone Projects at Cornerstone: A Collection of Scholarly and Creative Works for Minnesota State University, Mankato. It has been accepted for inclusion in All Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Other Capstone Projects by an authorized administrator of Cornerstone: A Collection of Scholarly and Creative Works for Minnesota State University, Mankato.

Perceptions of Faculty and Administration on the Value of Service-Learning in the Tenure and Promotion Process at a Public Midwestern University

By Odbayar Batsaikhan

This Dissertation is Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for
the Educational Doctorate Degree
in Educational Leadership

Minnesota State University, Mankato
Mankato, Minnesota
June 2022

Date:

Perceptions of Faculty and Administration on the Value of Service-Learning in the Tenure and Promotion Process at a Public Midwestern University

Odbayar Batsaikhan

This dissertation has been approved and examined by following members of the student's committee:

Examining Committee Members:

Dr. Beatriz DeSantiago-Fjelstad, Advisor

Dr. Antonia Felix, Committee Member

Dr. Julie Carlson, Committee Member

Acknowledgements

I would like to acknowledge Dr. Beatriz DeSantiago-Fjelstad, my committee chair, and Dr. Candace Raskin, Dr. Ginger Zierdt, Dr. Scott Wurdinger, former committee chairs, for their methodological guidance throughout my research. I would also like to acknowledge Dr. Antonia Felix, Dr. Carrie Miller, and Ms. Karen Anderson for providing critical feedback. Thank you for the hours of valuable feedback on my research methods and dissertation writing. I owe special thanks to Rachel Branch and Laura Alexander, who spent hours helping me to edit and format my work. I would also like to thank my committee members who provided feedback, advice, and support throughout the entire process.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements	iii
Table of Contents	iv
List of Tables	vi
List of Figures	vii
Abstract	viii
CHAPTER I	
Introduction	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem Statement	7
Purpose of Research	8
Significance of the Research	9
Delimitations	10
Data Collection	11
Definition of Key Terms	12
CHAPTER II	
Literature Review	13
Service-Learning	13
Carnegie Classification for Community Engagement	30
Scholars hip	31
Promotion and Tenure	36
Service-Learning in the Promotion and Tenure Process	42
Summary of Literature Review	48
CHAPTER III	
Methodology	50
Participants	52

Limitations54
Data Collection
Data Analysis58
CHAPTER IV
Findings
Barriers and Logistical Issues Implementing Service-learning63
Service-learning is not Recognized and Valued as Scholarship69
Value of Service-learning in the Promotion and Tenure Process72
Inclusion of Service-learning Dossiers in Promotion and Tenure Files77
Faculty Assumptions about University Administration Support of
Service-Learning in Promotion and Tenure79
The Dean's Perspective on Service-learning in the Tenure and Promotion
Process80
Summary of Findings84
CHAPTER V
Discussion
Barriers and Logistical Issues Implementing Service-learning86
Service-learning is not Valued as a Form of Scholarship89
Value of Service-learning in the Promotion and Tenure Process92
Service-Learning is not Valued in the Promotion and Tenure Process
Summary of Discussion97
Recommendations for Future Research
References

List of Tables

Table 1.1 Carnegie Classification Table for Community Engagement85

List	of	Fig	ures

Figure 1.1 Community-Engagement Teaching, Research and Service4

PERCEPTIONS OF THE FACULTY AND ADMINISTRATION ON THE VALUE OF SERVICE-LEARNING IN THE TENURE AND PROMOTION PROCESS AT A PUBLIC MIDWESTERN UNIVERSITY

ODBAYAR BATSAIKHAN

THIS DISSERTATION IS SUBMITTED IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENT FOR THE EDUCATIONAL DOCTORATE DEGREE IN EDUCATIONAL LEADERSHIP

ABSTRACT

This qualitative study examines the perceptions of faculty and administration of the value of service-learning in the promotion and tenure process at Minnesota State University, Mankato, a midsized, Midwestern public university. The study aims to determine the answers to three main questions: what barriers and logistical issues do faculty face? Is the scholarship of community-engagement recognized and considered equal to other forms of traditional scholarship? Does MSU, Mankato value service-learning in the promotion and tenure process? The researcher employed a phenomenological study to answer the research questions. He used semi-structured interviews of ten participants – nine full-time tenure-track faculty who utilize service-learning as a teaching method, and a dean who supervises community-engaged faculty. The main themes identified in the interviews showed that the community-engaged faculty face many barriers to implementing servicelearning programs. These barriers include difficulty in finding community partners, too much additional work, and lack of support from the university. Community-engaged scholarship is not valued and recognized as much as the faculty participants would like for it to be, and service-learning is not valued as much as more traditional forms of scholarship in the tenure and promotion process.

CHAPTER I

Introduction

Many studies show that service-learning is beneficial to students, faculty, local communities, and educational institutions (Banerjee & Hausafus, 2007; Bringle & Hatcher, 1996; Mitchell, 2017). The question remains, however, whether the university reward system reflects community-engaged faculty's work in terms of tenure and promotion. Are community-engaged faculty, including those who utilize service-learning as a teaching method, valued equally compared to faculty utilizing other, traditional scholarship components such as teaching, research, and service? Or is service-learning absorbed into more traditional scholarship components when faculty document their work?

Background of the Problem

According to Thomas (1998), community-engaged scholars are faculty involved in cooperative extension, outreach, continuing education programs, student volunteer initiatives, applied research, service-learning, and much more. The community-engaged scholarship is described as the inclusion of all types of scholarly and pedagogical activities that involve collaboration with local communities or are beneficial to them (*Engaged scholarship*, 2016). Engaged scholarship and community-engaged scholarship refer to the same concept, and the terms are used interchangeably.

A few problems have been found among community-engaged scholars and the value of their work in the institutional rewards system in general. One of these problems is a lack of recognition of community-engagement as a form of scholarship among many

faculty, department chairs, provosts, and university administrations. Researchers suggest that community engagement is not recognized as much as community-engaged scholars' other work, and service-learning is not valued as much in the tenure and promotion process and reward systems (Vernaza et al., 2013). Also, faculty who incorporate service-learning into their classes face many barriers. These include, among others, prioritization of traditional scholarly products over community-engaged scholarship, lack of institutional support, and logistical issues (Banerjee & Hausafus, 2007; Beere et al., 2011; Bloomgarden & O'Meara, 2007).

This study is specifically interested in researching community-engaged faculty's and deans' perceptions on the promotion and tenure process with respect to the value service-learning plays within the educational organization, particularly at a public Midwestern university.

Community-Engagement Is a Type of Scholarship

For many years, scholarship has been made up of a narrow set of activities. The definition of scholarship has been in need of an update for some time (Vernaza et al., 2013). In 1990, Ernest Boyer tried to redefine and provide the framework of scholarship in a special report for the Carnegie Foundation. According to Boyer (1990), scholarship has four dimensions: discovery, integration, application, and teaching. Scholarship of discovery includes research that provides new information and expands human knowledge. The scholarship of integration is a discipline that allows us to understand existing knowledge. The scholarship of application includes activities that link knowledge to the needs of society (Vernaza et al., 2013). The scholarship of teaching

consists of many different types of pedagogical activities. These four dimensions are typically considered to be accepted forms of scholarship and are recognized across disciplines.

Boyer (1990), however, proposed a new component of scholarship in addition to the existing ones: scholarship of engagement. This form of scholarship applies "the scholarship of discovery, integration, application, and teaching to addressing social, civil, and ethical problems" (Vernaza et al., 2013, p. 86). This new model of scholarship recognizes and values service-learning and other community-engaged scholarships (CES).

According to Frank et al. (2009), in the promotion and tenure process, administrators were more inclined to recognize the practice of service-learning outside of the general teaching category if the service-learning resulted in peer-reviewed journal articles, illustrating deference to the scholarship of discovery. Service-learning is broadly applicable in the tenure and promotion process, but the extent to which it is applied depends on the faculty's ability to document its efficacy (Frank et al., 2009).

Challenges of Community-Engaged Scholars

Vernaza et al. (2013) claim that often, community-engagement projects do not keep close documentation on student learning aspects. Community-engagement projects are not traditionally viewed as scholarship because of a lack of learning analyses. Also, there is not much evidence of assessment in service-learning projects. Faculty simply do not record service-learning in engineering classes, for instance. Use of service-learning is not reported to peers within the same disciplines. In other words, not enough publicity

within the institution may contribute to the challenge of prompting service-learning as a worthy form of scholarship (Vernaza et al., 2013).

Moreover, since service-learning is a non-traditional method and engagement is a new type of scholarship, service-learning may not be encouraged or utilized at the institutional level. As a result, some junior faculty may delay or reduce the use of service-learning or are not willing to incorporate it into their dossiers (Vernaza et al., 2013). Service-learning projects also require a higher level of collaboration among faculty and other stakeholders, such as students and communities, who may be difficult for junior faculty to access readily. In addition, these collaborations complicate the service-learning process, and thus the projects may have a higher chance of failing among inexperienced faculty. Figure 1.1 shows the overlap of community engagement into the areas of research, teaching, and service (Kellogg Commission on Community-engaged Scholarship in Health Professions, 2005).

Figure 1.1

Community-Engaged Teaching, Research, and Service



Note: From Linking Scholarship and Communities: Report on the Commission on Community-Engaged Scholarship in the Health Professions (p. 13), by the Commission on Community-Engaged Scholarship in the Health Professions, 2005, Community-Campus Partnerships for Health. Copyright 2005 by Community-Campus Partnerships for Health. Reprinted with permission.

There are risks for faculty who participate in community-engaged scholarship, and career challenges are one of them. According to Jordan (2009), there are only a few professional development pathways and mechanisms by which faculty and graduate students can improve their knowledge of community-engaged scholarship. Professional development opportunities are isolated, and they do not greatly advance the institutionalization of community-engaged scholarship. Furthermore, scholarship of engagement is considered to be a weaker model than the other four, so in classification, it is often absorbed into scholarships of teaching or application (Vernaza et al., 2013).

Another challenge for the community-engaged scholarship is a lack of accepted vehicles for peer-reviews and publications for engaged scholars (Jordan, 2009). In order to be considered a scholarship, there must be peer-reviews and publications on the subject matter. A lack of peer-reviews is a real barrier for community-engaged scholars, especially when the consideration of publications outweighs their other work in the tenure and promotion process (Colledge, 2014). The lack of understanding of community-engaged scholarship by the tenure and promotion committee is an issue as well (Jordan). The community-engaged scholarship is considered a "soft" social science (Gibson, 2006, cited in Jordan, 2009). Moreover, the difficulty of balancing teaching with research scholarship in CES is often not understood or appreciated by non-CES peers and committees (Jordan, 2009).

Needs of Community-Engaged Scholarship Tied to University Reward Systems

Institutional rewards systems are complex, nuanced, and facing many challenges in recent decades. Ranks of professors have been declining and promotion and tenure tracks are defined differently from institution to institution (Boyer, 1990; Price & Cotton, 2006). According to Waltman et al. (2012), non-tenure-track faculty made up nearly 50 percent of all faculty at research universities and 62 percent at all degree-granting institutions in the United States. The tenure and promotion processes are "unevenly distributed across various constituents on campuses" (Bringle & Hatcher, 2006, p.6). For instance, chairs, deans, promotion and tenure committees, provosts, and presidents have different perceptions of the process and their control over it.

Nonetheless, these rewards systems have a need to include community-engaged scholars. According to Plater et al. (2005), educational institutions must consider a few crucial factors for rewarding community-engaged scholars in the promotion and tenure process: criteria, standards, and evidence. Criteria and standards for tenure and promotion should be clear and straightforward so that engaged scholars can document their service-learning-related dossiers with no confusion.

In addition, educational policies and practices do not create effective environments for engaged faculty to thrive and use service-learning-related dossiers to get promoted or tenured, nor has service-learning been institutionalized (Kletin & Wierzbowski-Kwiatkowak, 2013). According to O'Meara (2001), college and university administrations need to step up by starting conversations, putting service-learning in place for reward structures, and appointing the right people for promotion and tenure

committees (O'Meara, 2001). O'Meara found that not only provosts and deans can support or reject engaged faculty's work for reward systems, but senior faculty can be a roadblock in the process as well.

Service-learning is academic work and ought to be interpreted, analyzed, and evaluated for the tenure and promotion process as such (Furco, 1996). The tenure and promotion committees in colleges and universities should consider service-learning as a type of scholarship of engagement and consider it as an academic contribution based on faculty-provided evidence. According to O'Meara et al. (2015), if community-engaged faculty are less productive in publication, they struggle to achieve promotion and tenure. Moreover, community-engaged faculty must be especially familiar with disciplinary constraints and supports from their supervisors and administrators. Otherwise, the promotion and tenure process will be challenging for them (Bloomgarden & O'Meara, 2007; Cooper, 2014; O'Meara, 2009).

In short, community-engaged scholarship faces the following problems: community-engagement/service-learning is not recognized as scholarship, community-engagement/service-learning is a new scholarship and thus is not valued as much as other traditional scholarships in tenure and promotion, many community-engaged scholars do not document their service-learning-related dossiers into their tenure files, and even if they do, the dossiers are not valued as much as other traditional dossiers.

Problem Statement

The degree to which the university administration and faculty personnel committees value service-learning as a component of scholarship and the perceptions of

engaged faculty concerning how service-learning is tied to tenure and promotion at a public Midwestern university are subjects that have not previously been studied. The researcher is interested in learning how community-engaged scholars are recognized (especially those who specifically use service-learning), how they perceive themselves, and the extent to which they are valued for their work at the university in the tenure and promotion process. Thus far, there has been very little research that reveals perceptions on whether or not faculty who utilize service-learning receive sufficient support from their peers, deans, and provosts as compared to those who utilize other forms of scholarship.

Is scholarship of engagement recognized as scholarship? How is it valued in the promotion and tenure process at public Midwestern universities? How should engagement be documented, and what amount of documentation is considered sufficient for tenure and promotion? These are the questions the researcher sought to answer from engaged faculty at a public Midwestern university, which for the purpose of this study, was narrowed down to Minnesota State University, Mankato.

Purpose of the Research

This qualitative study used a research approach called phenomenology, which examines individuals' lived experiences within the world (Neubauer et al., 2019). A phenomenology is an effective approach that allows the researcher to delve deeper into the opinions and experiences of administrators, faculty personnel committees, and community-engaged faculty who utilize service-learning in their classes at the university to find out their perceptions on how the university administration values engaged

scholarship, specifically service-learning, in the promotion and tenure process at a public Midwestern university.

Research Questions

In this study, the researcher seeks to learn the perceptions, experiences, and opinions of faculty and deans concerning the value of service-learning in the tenure and promotion process at a public Midwestern university – Minnesota State University, Mankato (MSU Mankato). The main research questions are:

- 1. What are the barriers and logistical issues that faculty at a public Midwestern university face in incorporating and implementing service-learning into their classes?
- 2. Is scholarship of engagement recognized and considered equal to other traditional forms of scholarship?
- 3. What is the value of service-learning in promotion and tenure at a public Midwestern university?

Significance of the Research

The researcher conducted a mock project which evaluated the value of service-learning in the tenure and promotion process at a public Midwestern university for a qualitative research class in the spring semester of 2020. According to the mock project findings, faculty documented their service-learning-related dossiers into their promotion and tenure files. University administration, particularly deans, were supportive of service-learning and engaged faculty for the tenure and promotion process. The findings were completely opposite to what the current literature suggests, which calls into question the

accuracy of the information reported in the findings section of the mock project. This discrepancy could be attributed to the fact that in the mock project, the researcher interviewed only two individuals, so the sample size was extremely small. In addition, those two interviewees each belong to the faculty of different departments but report to the same dean, who may be an exception to the rule.

Aside from the researcher's mock proposal, there are no actual studies found to date related to how the university administration and faculty personnel committees actually value service-learning at this particular public Midwestern university. This is the first time that faculty barriers in the integration of service-learning have been analyzed, and the value of service-learning in faculty promotion and tenure at this particular university has been researched. Faculty and deans' perceptions of the value of service-learning in promotion and tenure, engaged scholarship, and their evaluations in reward systems have remained a big question mark up to this point. The researcher sees these issues as a significant gap in the literature and seeks to shed light on the reality of the situation in order to create a dialogue on the subject.

Delimitations

The participants in this study were limited to a small number of engaged, tenure-track faculty who teach in various departments at MSU, Mankato. The researcher attempted to sample a small number of deans and approximately two engaged faculty from four or five different departments who utilize service-learning in their classes, with a target sample size of eight to ten participants. Since the participants are from one university, the study cannot represent the whole of the Midwest, but future studies could

broaden the scope of their findings to much larger populations. For instance, future studies could focus on researching the perspectives of faculty personnel committees, deans, chairs and provosts, and administrators at another public Midwestern university or of several other universities around the area. Also, future studies could include and review engaged faculty's tenure files to find the scholarship of engagement sections and investigate how many different types of dossiers are used and if they are documented sufficiently.

Data Collection

Potential subjects were identified via the university's Civic Engagement Office list of engaged faculty. The study participants were full-time tenure track faculty members. Invitation for the interviews was sent via email to request participation.

Recruitment targets for the proposed study were 1-2 engaged faculty from 4-5 different departments, around 7-10 participants total, who use service-learning in their classes at MSU, Mankato, along with school deans who are influential in recommending and evaluating faculty for promotion and tenure. See Chapter IV for final recruitment data.

Participants were asked to engage in semi-structured interviews with the researcher in the first stage. The interview questions aimed to get to know subjects' background information, level of experience using service-learning, and their opinions on how the university values engaged scholars who utilize service-learning in the tenure and promotion process. In addition, the deans of departments were asked to participate in semi-structured interviews.

Definition of Key Terms

Civic Engagement. "Working to make a difference in the civic life of our communities and developing the combination of knowledge, skills, values, and motivation to make that difference. It means promoting the quality of life in a community, through both political and non-political processes" (Erlich, 2000, p. vi). The researcher views civic engagement and community engagement as essentially the same concept and will use them interchangeably throughout the dissertation.

Service-Learning. "A form of experiential education in which students engage in activities that address human and community needs, together with structured opportunities for reflection designed to achieve desired learning outcomes" (Jacoby, 1996, p.5 cited in Flecky & Gitlow, 2010).

Community-Engaged scholarship. Engaged scholars are involved in service-learning, action research, applied research, collaborative research, intentional civic practice, and student volunteer initiatives (O'Meara et al., 2010).

Promotion and Tenure. Academic tenure is an employment commitment from the university and the fundamental element of its faculty structure at most colleges and universities in the United States (Larsen et al., 2019).

CHAPTER II

Review of the Literature

The purpose of this chapter is to review the research on service-learning, its benefits and challenges in utilization, and its institutionalization. Also, this review will center on what is considered scholarship, the concept of scholarship of engagement, the tenure, and promotion process, and how higher education institutions value service-learning in the promotion and tenure process. The literature review consists of the following sections: Service-Learning;, Carnegie Classification for Civic Engagement;, Scholarship, Promotion and Tenure;, and Service-Learning in the Promotion and Tenure Process.

Service-Learning

History of the Service-Learning Movement

The term *service-learning* was coined in 1967 in the works of Robert Sigmon and William Ramsey (Giles & Eyler, 1994). However, even as early as the 1930s, John Dewey emphasized society's need for democratic citizens and their wellbeing (Kenny & Gallagher, 2002). Service-learning was a new social and educational concept in Dewey's time, and it was widely criticized for not being theoretically formulated at the beginning of its development. The great work of John Dewey helped to theorize service-learning as a legitimate field in experiential education (Giles & Eyler, 1994).

Along with Dewey, many other educational philosophers have contributed to the research of service-learning. For example, Byers & Gray argue (2012) that the National and Community Service Acts of 1993 paved the way for universities to provide service-

learning experiences. Thanks to this act, it has become possible to support a partnership between academic and community initiatives (Flecky & Gitlow, 2010). The seminal works of Freire, Kolb, and Mezirow formed the conceptual construct of the service-learning movement in the United States (Stanton, Giles, & Cruz, 1999). Stemming from the works of previous experiential theorists, Kolb (1984) designed a circular model of reflective thought and action that demonstrated how experiential learning might be linked to social change.

In addition to individual researchers, organizations like Campus Compact for National Service, The American Association of Community Colleges (AACC), the American Association of Higher Education, Learn and Serve America, Ameri-Corps, and many others have resources available to assist in the promotion of service-learning (Mitchell, 2017). Campus Compact for National Service has been a federal government agency since 1985. It was one of the first organized units in higher education to promote service-learning (Mitchell, 2017). According to its official website, Campus Compact is a coalition of more than 1000 colleges and universities that "build democracy through civic education and community development" (Campus Compact, n.d.). Along with Campus Compact, Learn and Serve America (LSA) has been involved with service-learning programs in academia for many years. LSA has been working with all levels of institutions and acts as a significant resource for institutions and organizations worldwide (Mitchell).

According to O'Meara et al. (2010), community engagement in many forms "has been one of the major innovations within higher education within the last 20 years"

(O'Meara et al., 2010, p.84). Community engagement's contribution to higher education is significant because faculty members embrace community engagement as their academic tool, and it is tied to colleges' and universities' academic missions (O'Meara et al., 2010).

Difference between Service-Learning and Volunteering

Many people mistakenly interchange the terms *service-learning* and *volunteer service*. Volunteer service, while valuable, lacks a specific connection with curriculum and structured reflection that is essential to service-learning (O'Byrne, 2001).

Service-learning is a course-based service experience that produces the best outcomes when meaningful service activities are related to course material through reflection activities such as directed writings, small group discussions, and class presentations (O'Byrne, 2001). Unlike practicum and internships, the experiential activity in a service-learning course is not necessarily skill-based within the context of professional education. Service-learning provides an additional means for reaching educational objectives, and academic credit is appropriate for service activities when learning objectives associated with the service are identified and evaluated (O'Byrne, 2001).

Defining Service-Learning

The two components of service-learning are service and the learning that occurs via service experiences, reflection, and relationship with the community (Flecky & Gitlow, 2010). There are a couple of widely accepted definitions for service-learning.

According to Jacoby, "service-learning is a form of experiential learning in which

students engage in activities that address human and community needs together with structured opportunities intentionally designed to promote student learning and development" (Jacoby, 1996, p.5 cited in Flecky & Gitlow, 2010). Service and learning go hand in hand, and they function together to address community partners and their needs.

According to Bringle and Hatcher (1996), service-learning is "a credit-bearing educational experience in which students participate in an organized service activity that meets identified community needs and reflects on the service activity in such a way as to gain further understanding of course content, a broader appreciation of the discipline and an enhanced sense of civic responsibility" (p. 222).

Service-learning represents one form of experiential learning. It combines academic knowledge, practical hands-on experience, and civic engagement. Moreover, according to Howard (2001), "the service-learning must be relevant to the community and to the content of the academic course, meaningful to the community and to the students, and developed and formulated with the community" (p.23). Service-learning works well when academic learning institutions collaborate with local communities to identify and attempt to solve social issues.

As stated by Wurdinger & Carlson (2010), service-learning has three different stages: planning to fill community needs, action, and reflection. According to Wurdinger and Carlson, "service alone (action) without intentional educational aspects (planning and reflection) would not meet the accepted criteria for service-learning" (Wurdinger & Carlson, 2010, p. 67).

According to Mitchell (2017), there are three main principles of critical service-learning: bringing attention to social change, seeking to redistribute power, and developing an authentic relationship. The principle of bringing attention to social change explores what the key concerns and issues we see are, and how to address them (Mitchell, 2017).

The principle of seeking to redistribute is all about community members themselves identifying the problems they are facing in a community, rather than being directed by the hierarchy in the school system. Participating in volunteer work or service-learning activities in the community can develop a real connection to the community beyond service-learning for students (Mitchell, 2017). Moreover, according to (Hollander & Hartley, 2005 cited in O'Meara & Niehaus, 2009), "service-learning is a way to enhance student civic responsibility and political consciousness, as well as a democracy" (p.19).

Service-Learning Benefits to Students

Service-learning is beneficial to students in many ways. Students feel an increase in self-efficacy, a sense of confidence, a tendency to include service work in their career, a feeling of being connected with individuals and communities, and a greater understanding of diversity when they are part of service-learning activities (Bringle & Hatcher, 1996). When students spend significant amounts of time working with community groups, they benefit from exploring career possibilities, assessing personal values, dispelling stereotypes, and establishing a link between theory and reality (Banerjee & Hausafus, 2007). Service-learning allows students the opportunity to

practice critical thinking skills and apply them to learn in real-world settings while meeting authentic needs in communities. Also, service-learning presents students with real-world problems to confront, alternatives to consider, and solutions to find. Service-learning challenges students to work collegially, communicate successfully, and acquire and exercise new skills (Griffith, 2005).

Research indicates that service-learning, when well designed and managed, can contribute to student learning and growth (Astin & Sax, 1998; Chang, 2002; Hamm & Houck, 1998). Service-learning is an effective pedagogy on college and university campuses. Moreover, service-learning yields positive outcomes for students' understanding of course content (Jacoby, 2015, cited in Lewing, 2019), higher-order thinking (Starge, 2000 cited in Lewing, 2019), moral development (Boss, 1994, cited in Lewing, 2019), and spiritual growth (Eyler & Giles, 1999, cited in Lewing, 2019). Many studies suggest that service-learning also positively impacts personal efficacy, interpersonal skills, and civic engagement (Banerjee & Hausafus, 2007).

Benefits to Faculty

Service-learning, being a faculty-driven initiative, is beneficial to faculty as well.

Faculty who use service-learning discover that it brings new life to the classroom, enhances performance on traditional measures of learning, increases student interest in the subject, teaches new problem-solving skills, and makes teaching more enjoyable (Mitchell, 2017). According to O'Meara and Niehaus (2009), service-learning is a natural extension of disciplinary goals for some faculty who desire to teach their subjects well.

According to Cooper (2014), faculty involved in service-learning receive constant

feedback about the course, are informed of the latest developments in service-learning projects, get reports about students' work that is being done in the field, and stay on the cutting edge in their field. Moreover, faculty who utilize service-learning "gain an increased understanding of their discipline, of the community application of the field, of an organization that supports their communities, and of themselves as citizens" (Clayton, Hess, Jaeger, Jameson, & McGuire, 2013 cited in Lewing, 2019, p.11).

Benefits to Communities

Service-learning has a positive impact on local communities. Choosing to partner with universities that put effort into distributing resources to support service-learning (such as promotion and tenure incentives and advancement to graduation) can lead to more successful outcomes for community groups. Such campuses may be more effective in linking students to community life and creating greater participant investment (Basinger and Bartholomew, 2006; Edwards et al., 2001; Marullo and Edwards, 2000). Service-learning can increase the visibility of the partner organizations for the public as well (Bushouse, 2005, cited in Lewing, 2019).

Maurasse (2002) argues that an era of social responsibility is driving many universities' interest in service and service-learning. As a result, university-community partnerships, including service-learning, are seen as avenues not only for students to learn but for the university to help the community in tangible and sustainable ways (Marullo & Edwards, 2000).

Moreover, when faculty are promoted and get tenure, and those community and university partnerships are secured, local community members feel like they are invested

in the faculty as well (Larsen et al., 2019). Although colleges and universities have been paying more attention to service-learning benefits, service-learning still has not been fully integrated into most college curricula (Bringle & Hatcher, 2000). The main problem is a lack of commitment from institutions, as well as minimal administrative support, faculty participation, and funding (Bringle & Hatcher, 2000).

Quality of Service-Learning

Quality service-learning includes these key elements: at least twenty hours of direct interaction with the community partner over one academic term, structured reflections, and careful assessment of site selection. Mabry found (1998) that service-learning seems to be more effective when students provide at least 15 to 20 hours of service per semester and are in frequent contact with the beneficiaries of their service project. According to Mitchell (2017), personal reflection is very important before and after students engage in service-learning projects. They must consider the answers to three questions: who am I, why am I here, and what can I do to affect change on this issue? (Mitchell, 2017). These questions challenge students to think more deeply about the issues and reflect on their learning more effectively.

Werner and McVaugh (2000) recommend several strategies for increasing the quality and interest of service-learning, including giving students a choice and control of their projects. From the students' perspectives, meaningful service experiences occur when the student takes the initiative, shows responsibility, and works as a colleague with the site supervisor and community members (Eyler & Giles, 1999).

Program quality and structure play essential roles in the quality of service-learning experiences (Baker-Boosamra et al., 2006; Teranishi, 2007). Successful experiences generally include engagement (connecting classroom experiences with community service), journaling (reflecting on one's experience), multicultural experience (working with a population different than one's own), and community partnership (working with the community and student to develop a mutually agreeable project) (Corso, 2008).

According to Morton (1995), there are two types of service-learning practices: thin and thick. "Thin" service-learning lacks integrity and depth when compared to "thick" service-learning (O'Meara & Niehaus, 2009). Also, Hatcher (2000) found that adding service to the university mission, creating support structures for service, and heightening publicity for community engagement also increased university support for community engagement. Such increased investment from faculty and student participants leads to greater attention and interest in service-learning projects and may result in higher quality projects for community groups.

According to Franz (2011), there are four types of service-learning programs relating to their emphasis on student learning:

Service-LEARNING: service goals are secondary, and learning goals are primary

SERVICE-learning: service outcomes are primary, and learning goals are secondary

Service-learning: service outcomes and learning goals are separate

SERVICE-LEARNING: service outcomes and learning goals are equal and enhance

one another.

SERVICE-LEARNING is the preferred choice for designing future service-learning programs (Franz, 2011, p.18).

Stages of Implementing Service-Learning

Instructors use many different instructional strategies when teaching. Service-learning has been implemented successfully as an instructional method in elementary and secondary schools, as well as community colleges and universities (Griffith, 2005; Yoder, Retish, & Wade, 1996). Bringle & Hatcher (1996) define five stages of implementing service-learning: preparation, planning, implementation, assessment, and celebration/demonstration.

Preparation involves a variety of activities, including identifying a community need, establishing a goal/objective for the service-learning project, establishing the knowledge and skills necessary for the project, and determining resources and activities needed for the project (Bringle & Hatcher, 1996; Kaye, 2004).

Planning includes developing connections with community resources for the project (Kaye, 2004), determining the number of participants, establishing the type of project and whether students will have a choice in their standard of the project, the number of hours required for the project, and the expected outcomes or forms of assessment for evaluating project outcomes and student learning (Bringle & Hatcher, 1996).

Implementation of service-learning should include frequent connections of the project to academic content (Cress et al., 2005). Astin et al. (2000) found that instructors who frequently connected the service-learning project to academic learning facilitated a

learning relationship whereby the service experience enhanced the academic understanding, which, in turn, increased the service experience. Throughout the implementation of the service project, students should reflect on the project and academic learning to assess their knowledge. This process ensures that participation in the service-learning project is impacting academic education and enhancing social learning or understanding of diversity (Rhoads, 1997).

Assessments often focus on evaluating the course and/or evaluating student academic and social or civic learning. Cooks and Scharrer (2006) presented several methods for assessing students' social learning, which included interviews, focus groups, journal assignment analysis, and analysis of videotaped interactions. Bringle and Hatcher suggested (1996) using purposeful reflections linked to course objectives that are analyzed using a rubric or a separate activity such as a poster presentation or essays. Storage used (2000) an analysis of students' journals to determine that students had reflected thoughtfully on the connections between lecture information, readings, and hands-on experiences.

Kaye defines (2004) the final stage of *demonstration* as allowing students the opportunity to discuss and openly exhibit their work through different formats, such as displays, performances, and presentations.

Difficulties in Using Service-Learning

Service-learning is a curriculum-driven initiative, so faculty involvement is crucial (Altbach, 2011; Bringle & Hatcher, 1996; Darby & Knight-McKenna, 2016; Furco & Moely, 2012; Sedlak et al., 2003). While the impact of service-learning on

students has been studied extensively (Astin & Sax, 1998; Eyler & Giles, 1999; Kendrick, 1996; Myers-Lipton, 1996; Rhoads, 1997; Rhoads & Howard, 1998; Schneider, 1999), a gap exists between the idea of service-learning and the reality of faculty initiation and implementation of this pedagogy in higher education.

McIntyre, Webb & Hite conducted (2015) a study on faculty incorporating service learning in the marketing curriculum. Based on their findings, it can be argued that once faculty become aware of service-learning, understand its merits, and become interested, they contemplate adopting and using it in their own curricula.

There are many common deterrents mentioned by faculty across multiple studies: time, logistics, funding, student outcomes, community outcomes, reward structure, and comfort with the ability to effectively use service-learning (Banerjee & Hausafus, 2007).

Service-learning requires interdisciplinary work. It may appear to be outside of the faculty's comfort zone, requiring faculty to work beyond what they were hired for (Bloomgraden & O'Meara, 2007). Moreover, faculty refrain from getting involved in civic engagement and service-learning if the "reward system prioritizes traditional scholarly products such as journal articles and scholarly books over products resulting from community-based efforts such as reports, presentation, position papers, and professional development materials" (Bloomgarden & O'Meara, 2007, p.7). According to Ward (1998), substantial faculty participation is one of the greatest challenges.

According to Banerjee and Hausafus (2007), lack of peer and institutional support, the time needed to establish service projects, and difficulty in evaluating service-learning experiences were the major barriers cited by service-learning faculty.

Respondents in this study received the greatest encouragement from their department chairperson and college dean (Banerjee & Hausafus, 2007).

A key piece in creating successful service-learning experiences is creating institutional support for these types of learning community approaches (Furco & Moely, 2012; Hartley & Saltmarsh, 2016). Butin suggests (2010) that the first step is getting faculty and students to buy into its merits and institutional leaders to show commitment. Research has long pointed out a common issue of the faculty time commitment (Beere et al., 2011; Butin, 2010; Cooper, 2014; Cronley et al., 2014; Darby & Knight-McKenna, 2016; Davis, 2009) as a deterrent for incorporating this active pedagogy.

Faculty may be willing to change the way they teach using service-learning (Bringle & Hatcher, 1996). Researchers argue that integrating service should not undermine faculty research and teaching, but in order to be successful, it should blend both efforts with public engagement (Beere et al., 2011).

Women and minorities often experience a greater burden in the utilization of service-learning. Butin (2006) suggested that service-learning is utilized mostly by marginalized faculty who are people of color, women, untenured faculty, and by faculty in the "softer" sciences, such as education and social work, and that service-learning efforts do not tend to lead to promotional opportunities when compared with other forms of scholarship. On average, male faculty spend significantly more time engaging in research activities while female faculty do more service (Guarino & Borden, 2016). Although female faculty do a disproportionate amount of service work, service does not receive equal credit in academia compared with other forms of scholarship. This could be

attributed to the fact that service is harder to quantify than teaching and research (Gentry & Stokes, 2015).

Moreover, Gentry and Stokes (2015) suggested that promotion and tenure are difficult to earn for those who engage in service activities and limited research production. Other faculty are reluctant to implement service-learning because of the perception that it is not relevant to their coursework or that logistical issues are overwhelming. If service-learning is not planned and supported well, it can be a burden and will not make much difference. Some community members' experiences illustrate the good and the bad of service learning, loosely defined as community service that supplements and enhances what students learn in a classroom.

Difficulties of Implementing Service-Learning

Despite its many advantages, service-learning can at times be as much a curse as a blessing, especially to an organization that lacks the administrative structure and money to train and supervise students. If service-learning is not well coordinated by the academic institution, it can place quite a burden on the community partners (Furco, 2002, cited in Lewing, 2019).

A universally positive service-learning experience usually requires a considerable investment of time and planning on the part of academic institutions and faculty. Ideally, service-learning enriches a particular course of study, and students have the opportunity to reflect in the classroom on their experiences. In reality, service-learning can often seem unconnected to any curriculum — painting park benches, for example. Service-

learning outcomes and sustainability of the programs usually depend on the practice becoming institutionalized within the organization (Furco, 2002, cited in Lewing, 2019).

Institutionalizing Service-Learning

There are two main components involved in institutionalizing campus-community service-learning partnerships at a university that may have distinct impacts on community groups: (1) integrating service-learning participation into the fabric of the university (e.g., incorporating service-learning into core processes like student graduation requirements or faculty tenure evaluations) and (2) formalizing service-learning by creating formal organizational structures and accountability measures to shape participation (e.g., a standalone service-learning program office, full-time personnel, and separate accountability structures for service-learning offices) (Keeley & Fotheringham, 2009).

Colleges and universities institutionalize service-learning for long-term sustainability. Institutionalization can help to prevent service-learning from becoming marginalized by issues such as insufficient support, poor conceptualization, superficial partnerships with local communities, and more (Saltmarsh & Hartley, 2011, cited in Lewing, 2019). An important aspect of the institutionalization of service-learning is the personnel decisions made in the hiring, annual review, promotion, and tenure processes. Faculty play a critical role in the implementation process of service-learning, as well as its sustainability (Lewing, 2019). Also, the faculty's commitment to adopting and continuing to use service-learning is equally important as the institutional environment and its practice by their leaders (Lewing, 2019).

Klentin & Wierzbowski-Kwiatkowak (2013) define eight common administrative elements of successful service-learning institutionalization. These elements are as follows: inclusion of service-learning language in the institutional mission statement, a centralized service-learning office, a dedicated staff, internal funding, training/development opportunities, faculty rewards including release time and program assessment, and a service-learning advisory board (Klentin & Wierzbowski-Kwiatkowak, 2013).

Moreover, according to Klentin & Wierzbowski-Kwiatkowak (2013), in order to further institutionalize service-learning in educational institutions, the organization must create a culture that encourages the utilization of service-learning and faculty "buy-in." Similarly, according to Chism, Palmer, and Price (2013, cited in Lewing, 2019), faculty are the main players in the institutionalization of service-learning in colleges and universities.

According to Bringle and Hatcher (2000), the faculty role in institutionalizing service-learning should not be underestimated as faculty are primarily responsible for the direction and design of the curriculum. The "top-down" approach is not optimal for institutionalizing service-learning. Policies are applied differently in departments based on their culture (Keeley & Fotheringham, 2009). Hatcher argued (2000) that autonomous organizational structures in her study allowed mutual decision-making between service-learning programs and community partners and were crucial in encouraging long-term partnerships. Likewise, Bringle, Hatcher, and Games (1997) and Bringle and Hatcher

found that an autonomous service-learning office or an affiliation with service-focused Campus Compact led to greater service-learning activity on university campuses.

There are many ways to make a difference in the institutionalization of service-learning at different levels of administration (O'Meara, 2001). At the higher level of administration, provosts can play a critical role in "sparking conversations about rewarding service as scholarship on their campuses, providing a vision . . . choosing and supporting the right people for leadership positions . . . providing faculty development and promotion and tenure" (O'Meara, 2001, p.5).

Deans and directors, as mid-level administrators, are crucial to the development of "service-learning friendly" policies as well (O'Meara, 2001). "They can act as cheerleaders, work on democratic processes, gain faculty consensus, draft documents, and keep committee processes on track" (O'Meara, 2001, p. 5). Deans of colleges usually oversee reward systems in their departments. Without their support, service-learning is highly unlikely to be implemented as a form of scholarship (O'Meara, 2001).

Some leading universities have an office of service-learning to help develop service-learning-based courses. The service-learning offices gather resources, provide instructional support, and organize faculty development (Bringle & Hatcher, 1996).

Service-Learning at Minnesota State University (MSU), Mankato

At the university that the researcher attends, Minnesota State University,

Mankato, service-learning experiences are integrated into course curricula and link

community service with academic concepts by placing students to work with local

communities. These service-learning experiences are incorporated into several academic

programs at MSU, Mankato: majors, minors, and certificates (Mitchell, 2017). Some of the programs require students to participate in service-learning, which is put in place by faculty.

According to the Academic Service-Learning guide at MSU, Mankato, they have a wide range of learning opportunities that connect school and community activities, including community service, field experiences, internships, volunteering, and service-learning. The Center for Excellence in Teaching and Learning (CETL) focuses its attention on academic service-learning, while the Community Engagement Office focuses on volunteerism, community service, and special projects (mnsu.edu, n.d.). For professional development, faculty usually request help from the CETL. The Academic Service-Learning guide states that the CETL staff offer service-learning support and training to faculty; however, the researcher found that this has not been offered for several years (mnsu.edu, n.d.). While it is known that some faculty use service-learning in their courses, the actual number of classes that use service-learning per semester at MSU, Mankato is hard to pin down, and there are no official statistics. The researcher estimates that approximately 10-15 faculty periodically utilize service-learning.

Carnegie Classification for Community Engagement

The 2006 Carnegie Classification for Community Engagement accelerated the practice of civic engagement activities in higher education (Driscoll, 2014). The Carnegie Classification awards grants to colleges and universities which affirm the institutionalization of community engagement. The elective classification involves data collection and documentation of important aspects of institutional mission, identity, and

commitments and requires substantial effort invested by participating institutions (Higher Education for Public Purpose, 2017).

Institutions of higher education participate voluntarily, and it serves as a process of self-assessment and quality improvement on civic engagement (Higher Education for Public Purpose, 2017). According to Holland (2001), the Carnegie Classification for Community Engagement measures: student learning, institutional commitment, institutionalization, partnership relationships, impacts on faculty, and impact of community capacity. Moreover, the classification measures monitoring and reporting on civic engagement, levels of student and faculty involvement in service-learning, and other engagement projects (Driscoll, 2014).

Scholarship

Boyer urged (1994) higher educational institutions to make fundamental changes in the education system. He envisioned scholarship of engagement as a recognized scholarship (Bringle et al., 2006). According to Boyer (1996), "the academy must become a vigorous partner in searching for answers to our most pressing social, civic, economic, and moral problems, and it must affirm its historic commitment to society" (pp. 19-20).

Boyer proposed (1994) that scholarship should be divided into four domains: discovery, integration, application, and teaching (Register & King, 2018). The scholarship of an application refers in part to higher education serving the greater public good by applying specific knowledge to solving community problems or to enriching the lives of the surrounding citizenry (Boyer, 1994). The scholarship of discovery refers to

research endeavors, and the scholarship of teaching involves being well-grounded in the literature, having the ability to communicate that knowledge to students, and also understanding how to improve student learning. Service-learning is just such a tool to accomplish discovery, integration, application, and effective teaching while at the same time contributing to the community college mission of service to the community.

Shulman (1999) introduced a new addition to types of scholarship, that of teaching (Register & King, 2018). According to Shulman, to attain the scholarship of teaching and learning, all faculty members should possess a base skillset (content expertise, clinical skills, research techniques) and a meta-professional skillset (psychometrics, conflict management, communication styles, instructional design, instructional delivery, financial development, policy analysis, and graphic design) (Register & King, 2018).

Community-Engaged Scholars (CES)

In recent years, faculty have begun to demonstrate scholarship of engagement through service-learning activities, civic or community engagement, civic empowerment, applied action research, public collaborative research, open scholarship extension, community outreach, and research partnerships (Register & King, 2018). The faculty who take part in such activities are referred to as community-engaged scholars. Faculty are mostly stationed on-campus: teaching in classrooms, serving their university, or doing research. Sometimes faculty work off-campus, serving on the boards of community engagement and service-learning projects, contributing to a government task force, and consulting (Bringle et al., 2006). These are the characteristics of community-engaged

scholars. According to Bringle et al. (2006), teaching, research, service-learning, and community service can and often do intersect in engaged scholarship.

Community involvement and civic engagement are the terms mentioned most in engaged scholarship. Community involvement is usually defined by the location where faculty are doing their engaged scholarship work. Conversely, civic engagement requires community involvement as well as a process of community-engaged scholarship which occurs within the community (Bringle et al., 2006).

The scholarship of engagement encompasses university and community collaboration and its effect on social, ethical, and civic problems (Register & King, 2018). There is a need to value, define, describe, and differentiate community-engaged scholarship. When revising promotion and tenure policies to ensure appropriate regard for community-engaged scholarship, the first order of business is to affirm that the institution values community-engaged scholarship as part of its core mission (O'Meara et al., 2015).

According to Watson-Thompson (2018), a few steps must be taken in order to ensure factors and conditions that support success for the community-engaged scholarship. The first step is "pathways for developing a CES approach" (p. 7). Watson-Thompson suggested that "community-engaged scholars can leverage resources, including human and financial, in the community served" (p. 7). Faculty can be proactive by doing things such as writing grants for external funding, developing good relationships with local communities, and addressing community issues. Similarly, Moore and Ward (2010) suggested that available funding for an engaged scholarship can

make a huge difference. When community-engaged scholars get resources from external funds, non-engaged scholars at their universities become more supportive of what community-engaged scholars do and acknowledge the scholarship as legitimate science.

The second step is forming a system that celebrates and highlights examples of CES being used effectively. Community-engaged scholars need to champion other coworkers who are involved in community-engaged work both on and off-campus. In other words, the more community-engaged scholars working together, the better the outcomes of a community of practice (Watson-Thompson, 2018). The third step is encouraging and recognizing involvement in CES within the institution. In this step, it is important that faculty members who use service-learning are recognized institutionally via nominations and awards that highlight the hard work of the faculty (Watson-Thompson). According to Moore and Ward (2010), institutional commitment and support of service-learning and other engaged scholarship forms are crucial. The promotion and tenure processes are easier when universities are committed to supporting community-engaged scholarship, and this support creates a positive environment for the entire promotion and tenure process.

Needs of Community-Engaged Scholarship

Many community-engaged scholars call for a change in the tenure and promotion process for the community-engaged scholarship. According to O'Meara et al. (2015), four items need to be changed for advancing engaged scholarship in the reward system. Firstly, community-engaged scholarship must be defined and described properly. It is important to define the scholarship within the broader context of faculty work and to

understand its value on campuses. According to Khanna (2008), tenure and promotion requirements are different from department to department within a college; redefining these requirements is key to community-engaged scholars knowing what is expected of them in order to succeed in getting tenured and promoted.

There is a need for identifying criteria for evaluating community-engaged scholarship. For MSU, Mankato, promotion and tenure criteria are articulated in the Inter-Faculty Organization's article 22. Faculty need to demonstrate and document five areas of scholarship from those listed in article 22. However, putting criteria in place is one thing, but actually carrying them out is entirely different. According to O'Meara et al. (2015), "clear goals, adequate preparation, appropriate methods, significant results, effective presentation, and reflective critique" should be applied to judge the quality and impact of community-engaged scholarship (p. 3).

In accordance with O'Meara et al. (2015), Anderson & Trinkle (2018) suggested that tenure and promotion policies and how the tenure and promotion process is carried out can differ significantly. Within departments and colleges or universities, some tenure and promotion criteria can be overlooked while others are overemphasized. This process can lead to differences in tenure and promotion in the same institutions and departments (Anderson & Trinkle, 2018).

Documentation and evidence of community-engaged scholarship in promotion and tenure is another issue that needs to be addressed. While there is some documentation of such research, it is vastly overshadowed by the volume of documentation of more traditional forms of scholarship. Community-engaged scholars often face the problem of

where and how to publish their work in peer-reviewed journal articles (O'Meara et al., 2015). If departments and colleges revise their tenure and promotion guidelines to require the acceptance of a certain number of community-engaged scholarly products, the community-engaged scholars' work will be valued even more. These community-engaged scholarly products include reports, studies, broadcasts, service-learning diagnostic services, and technical reports (O'Meara et al., 2015).

According to Khanna et al. (2008), community-engaged scholars should consider "rigorously documenting their contractual work and its peer evaluation at various levels" (p.8). This kind of documentation is a great contribution to the research, and it often equals, if not surpasses, the contributions made by articles in peer-reviewed journals.

Promotion and Tenure

Academic tenure is an employment commitment from the university and its fundamental element at most colleges and universities in the United States (Larsen et al., 2019). This concept was formulated when the American Association of University Professors (AAUP) published the Declaration of Principles (AAUP, 1940). The main purpose of the Principles is, "to promote public understanding and support of academic freedom and tenure agreement upon procedures to ensure them in colleges and universities" (AAUP, 1940). The tenure and promotion process has developed since then, and its main focuses are academic freedom in research and teaching (Larsen et al., 2019). The term "academic freedom" refers to the full freedom granted to professors in research and the publication of their results. Also, professors have the freedom to discuss subjects in classrooms. However, they should be careful when discussing controversial content

unrelated to the subject they are teaching (Larsen et al., 2019). When professors speak and write about anything, they must not be censored by their institutions (AAUP).

The original objective of tenure was to provide faculty with job protection if they exercised academic freedom with controversial matters. But along the way, it became simply viewed as job security or essentially an assurance of sustained employment. To some, tenure embodies academic freedom for faculty, and for the university, it is perceived as an asset in recruiting and retaining the best faculty. To others, it is perceived as an impediment to professorial accountability and a constraint on university flexibility and finances (Chait, 2002).

After professors get tenure, they generally have permanent tenure, meaning that they can be terminated only for adequate cause. As Chait (2002) suggested, there is a bit of controversy concerning the guarantee of this academic freedom for the professor's lifetime. The U.S. congress outlawed mandatory retirement because of age discrimination, and as a result, when professors get tenured, they can work for a lifetime. Advocates of tenure argue that job security is crucial to preserving academic freedom. Lifetime tenure is a tool to protect professors from being penalized for their opinions (Bok, 2013).

There are three main promotion and tenure ranks: assistant, associate, and full professor. Additionally, there can be prefixes, suffixes, and modifiers to the titles depending on what subjects they teach and are qualified for: clinical, research, adjunct, visiting, and Emeritus (Boston University, 2007).

The first level of employment that is usually given to junior professors is an assistant professorship. Assistant professor is the lowest tier of academic rank at colleges and universities. Those who have served as assistant professors in certain higher education institutions can submit paperwork for becoming associate professors after several years (Stewart et al., 2009). Promotion and tenure paperwork is reviewed by promotion and tenure committees and department chairs (Larsen et al., 2019). Satisfactory performance usually leads to the rank of associate professor, professor, and tenure. This means that tenured faculty members retain their jobs. After tenure, associate professors submit their dossiers for the highest rank in the discipline: full professor (McGowan, 2010).

Tenure Track vs. Non-Tenure Track Faculty

Appointments of professional titles of professors can be non-tenure track, tenure track, and tenured (Boston University, Classification of ranks and titles, 2007). The difference between these positions is very distinct. One of the key differences is that tenure tracks emphasize research, while non-tenure tracks emphasize teaching in most universities in the U.S. According to Boyer (1990), tenure track faculty at research universities usually prioritize research over teaching and service. For instance, at Indiana University, tenure track faculty are expected to demonstrate teaching, service, and research as opposed to non-tenure-track faculty's teaching and service emphasis (Indiana University faculty Affairs, 2018). There are typically two types of non-tenure positions in most universities, with some exceptions. The first one is adjunct professors, who are part-time with fixed appointments. They are usually hired to replace a faculty on leave or

cover some areas in which universities do not want to hire tenure track faculty (University of California, Berkeley, 2020). These types of faculty teach more classes and get paid less than tenure track ones. Lecturers are the second type of non-tenure position, and their contracts are longer than adjunct professors (University of California, Berkeley, 2020).

Employment of non-tenure-track faculty is increasing in U.S. higher education. By 2016, non-tenure-track faculty made up 48% of faculty at research universities and 73% at all degree-granting institutions (AAUP, 2018).

Promotion and Tenure Process

Generally, faculty differ on how scholarship should be assessed (Gentry & Stokes, 2015). The procedural model features specific measures to reflect the significance of scholarship. When well-defined regulations are applied, it can be determined if the faculty candidate has met the established criteria (Gentry & Stokes, 2015). The judgment model allows the faculty committee to discuss and assess the merit of the candidate's scholarship. Fellow colleagues make the decision about the quality of the candidate's work and provide a defense of the assessment in an open forum (Gentry & Stokes, 2015).

Regarding the concerns about expectations for earning promotion and tenure, perceptions are that some factors are over-emphasized (Whittiaux et al., 2010). These factors include student evaluation of instructors and courses, peer-reviewed publications, and writing textbooks or book chapters. On the other hand, there are perceptions that the documentation of good teaching is underemphasized. Together, the perceptions may be

viewed as loopholes in the method of evaluating faculty for promotion and tenure (Whittiaux et al., 2010).

According to Kelsky (2019), all promotion and tenure processes are local. Faculty need to understand their own department's formal policies, informal practices, and culture. University norms and incentives play a big role in influencing the process as well.

Incorporating service-learning into one's teaching, research, and service does not come without its challenges, including its implications in the promotion and tenure process (Bloomgarden, 2007; O'Meara, 2009). Tenure traditionally focuses on a faculty member's teaching, scholarship, and service, although the extent of the focus on each of these is often dependent on the Carnegie Classification of the institution (Cohen & Kisker, 2010). While big research universities and elite liberal arts colleges depend on external reviewers for their tenure process, small teaching colleges and community colleges may not utilize any external reviewers but require internal letters of support instead (Kelsky, 2019).

According to Kelsky (2019), the general process of promotion and tenure is as follows: The tenured faculty in a department will generate a list of names, usually around eight candidates (Kelsky, 2019, p.4). These candidates' files will be assessed at the department level according to that specific department's guidelines, and a few will be selected and referred to the deans and then provosts for approval for tenure or promotion.

Some proposed improvements for the evaluation of teaching for promotion and tenure include (1) providing tenure-track faculty with all relevant written guidelines at the

time of hire; (2) ensuring that student rating instruments are reliable and valid; (3) offering mentoring to new faculty on the departmental and institutional culture; and (4) encouraging self-reflection and documentation of one's own teaching. Educational leaders in doctoral and research universities are encouraged to ensure that future faculty graduating from their institutions are better prepared for teaching (Whittiaux et al., 2010).

Woods (2006) noted that unless universities are forced or greatly pressured by new or disgruntled faculty, a very small number of universities would dare to make major changes to tenure criteria. Needed changes proposed by Chait include the availability of peers' portfolios for inspection by candidates who are up for promotion and tenure; established committees that reflect diversity; assurance that research scholarship does not outweigh quality teaching and service; value placed on collaborative research; elimination of the probationary period or tailoring it to candidates' circumstances; and providing tenure-track faculty with clear expectations for tenure and promotion (Woods, 2006).

Chronister and Baldwin argued (2011) that department chairs oversee recommendations for promotion and tenure, making their approval vital for faculty candidates. Since senior faculty are more likely to hold important positions within departments, they can act "either as roadblocks for or shepherds of cultural change" in the promotion and tenure process (O'Meara, 2001, p.8). As a part of a larger reward system, the promotion and tenure process reflects institutional values, aspirations, privileges, and power structures. There are many in the higher education community who are unhappy about the state of this process, in that it seems stagnant and not up to date

with current priorities of the university or changes in faculty's values and goals (O'Meara et al., 2015).

Service-Learning in the Promotion and Tenure Process

Clear-cut standards for judging service and community-engaged scholarship are important for the faculty reward system. However, only a handful of universities have well-articulated promotion and tenure policies that can help engaged scholars to be recognized and successful in the promotion and tenure process within the institution, and it takes time and effort to change the institutional culture (Cavallaro, 2016). Although it is possible to obtain promotion and tenure as a community-engaged scholar under inconsistent and minimal recognition and support for engaged scholarship, it is not an easy process (Cavallaro, 2016). Different types of university and college faculty (community colleges, four-year institutions, masters, and doctoral universities) may face different challenges.

According to Larsen et al. (2019), universities stipulate in their official documents and numerous higher education publications what professors must achieve in order to earn tenure and promotion. However, the standards for tenure and promotion - teaching, research, and service - are often not clearly delineated, broadly discussed, or systematically evaluated (Chait, 2002). For faculty who indicated that service-learning helped with their promotion and tenure process, integrating and balancing the three components of teaching, research, and service and also including other traditional forms of the scholarship were all important (Cooper, 2014). Incorporating service-learning into

one's teaching, research, and service comes with its challenges, especially in the promotion and tenure process (Bloomgarden, 2007; O'Meara, 2009).

Integrating "teaching and service, teaching and research, or research and service could reduce work overload, enrich each role, and improve chances for promotion and tenure" (Bloomgarden & O'Meara, 2007, p. 6). Some faculty contribute tremendously to service roles in the university and teach effectively. However, they tend to be less productive in the area of publication (Bloomgarden & O'Meara, 2007). A number of faculty fall into this category and have struggled to earn or have been denied tenure and promotion as a result (O'Meara et al., 2015).

In a study by Moore and Ward (2010), community-engaged scholars, including those who utilize service-learning, had the feeling that they were working in marginal forms of scholarship in many ways. Many community-engaged faculty reported that it is difficult to find colleagues who understand what they do using service-learning in their classes. The community-engaged faculty were subject to criticism and the undervaluing of their service-learning-related work by the universities' administrations. Moreover, incidents had been reported in which full professors on the promotion and tenure committees gave the advice to associate professors up for tenure and promotion, suggesting that there was no need to include or engage in service-learning because it would be too much of a distraction from their research. Such instances indicate that research is more valuable in the eyes of some tenure and promotion committees.

The development of a reward system implementing service-learning is an unmistakable sign of administrative support (Furco, 2009, cited in Lewing, 2019). There

is a need for educational institutions to commit to the criteria established by the university for earning tenure and promotion. In the criteria, schools most often include teaching effectiveness, research productivity, and service performance (Shifflett & Patterson, 1995; Woods, 2006).

Banerjee and Hausafus analyzed (2007) nearly 400 faculty across the U.S. and found that 30% of the assistant professors and 41% of the associate professors in the study felt that they had not been rewarded in performance reviews and promotion decisions for focusing on service-learning.

Achieving a balance between teaching effectiveness, research productivity, and service can be a formidable undertaking. As things currently stand, promotion, tenure, and retention are mostly influenced by research and publication — and more so than ever, due to the growing need for faculty to generate external funding for their projects.

Promotion and tenure committees will acknowledge university and community service, but for the most part, service is not a prime factor in earning tenure and promotion (Price & Cotton, 2006).

According to Cooper (2014), engaging in service-learning can impact the tenure and promotion process in positive and negative ways. Positive effects of using service-learning as a way of integrating one's teaching, scholarship, and service include bringing visibility to the institution and the engaged faculty member and encouraging faculty to reflect more deeply on their teaching (Cooper, 2014). However, faculty must be aware of the disciplinary constraints and support provided by colleagues, deans, and senior-level administrators (Cooper, 2014).

For faculty who indicated that documenting service-learning helped in their promotion and tenure process, integrating the three components of teaching, research, and service was important; balancing all three and including other traditional forms of scholarship was stressed. Concerning the integration of these three components, several participants emphasized the important balance that must be maintained (Cooper, 2014).

A large quantity of faculty work is reviewed by tenure and promotion committees, and making clear the role that service-learning plays in personnel committees and reward structures is crucial (Jackson & Jackson, 2014). Participating in other forms of traditional scholarship, in addition to service-learning, may also be important for tenure-track faculty. Institutions should review their personnel processes and find ways to recognize that involvement in service-learning can inform a faculty member's teaching, scholarship, and service (Cooper, 2014).

Service-learning can be time-consuming and messy work. However, when provided with the proper support, faculty can effectively incorporate service-learning into their courses and impact student-learning outcomes, students' perceptions of community and social issues, and encourage ongoing, responsible citizenship (Abes et al., 2009; Harwood et al., 2005). Institutionalizing and centralizing service-learning may help make this form of teaching more manageable for faculty (Cooper, 2014).

Performance Criteria for Tenure in Some Master's Degree-Granting Universities in the U.S.

At Middle Tennessee State University, faculty are evaluated in several categories: instruction, research, public service, and cooperation (Middle Tennessee State University,

2020). Candidates for tenure and promotion are expected to demonstrate quality teaching as well as compile evidence for research, service, and cooperation. Most universities have specific criteria and procedures for evaluating tenure files and compiling documentation related to engagement.

Some universities, such as Kansas State University, divide service into two categories: directed and non-directed. Directed service is a term mostly applied to service which faculty are explicitly required to do for their jobs. In other words, service is part of their duties and responsibilities (Kansas State University, 2018). Non-directed service is the opposite of directed service. According to Kansas State University's tenure and promotion practice, non-directed service's "specific expectations are not usually delineated in job descriptions" (p. 4). Non-directed service has three subcategories: non-directed service to the institution, to the profession, and to the public.

According to the University of North Carolina at Greensboro, the key to promotion among faculty is teaching effectiveness (the University of North Carolina at Greensboro, 2010). Faculty must demonstrate the ability to assist in student development, curriculum development, as well as perform teaching activities outside the communities of the university. Faculty also compile a scholarship- and knowledge-building section in their tenure and promotion file. This is where faculty collaborate with the local community in order to exercise engagement (the University of North Carolina at Greensboro, 2010). These are the universities that are similar to MSU, Mankato, in size, student enrollment, and degree-granting programs.

According to MSU, Mankato's educational mission, the university "strives to integrate teaching and research in service to the local, regional, and global communities". Agreeing to this mission, the MSU, Mankato administration follows the Minnesota State collective bargaining agreements with Inter-Faculty Organization's (the IFO's) five criteria for the promotion and tenure process. The criteria are specified in Article 22 of the faculty contract: evidence of ability to teach effectively, evidence of scholarly or creative achievement or research, evidence of continuing preparation and study, evidence of contribution to student growth and development, and service to the university and community (Inter-Faculty Organization, 2021).

According to MSU, Mankato promotion and tenure guidelines, faculty are required to demonstrate these five areas in their promotion and tenure files.

- A. Demonstrated ability to teach effectively or perform effectively in other current assignments
- B. Scholarly or creative achievement or research
- C. Evidence of continuing preparation and study
- D. Contribution to student growth and development
- E. Service to the university and community (Minnesota State University, Mankato, 2019)

Essentially, the university promotion and tenure process require faculty to provide evidence of work in the areas of research, teaching and studying. Service-learning is, on the one hand, a teaching methodology, and on the other hand, it can be included in the service section. At MSU, Mankato, there are five areas evaluated for tenure and

promotion: teaching, research, continuing study and preparation, student growth, and service to the community (Minnesota State University, Mankato, 2019).

After the files are submitted, the chairman, dean, and department assess the files and make recommendations for promotion and tenure. The person who makes the final decision on this is the provost. This is the basic tenure and promotion process; however, there is no research on how and to what degree the university values service-learning in this process, other than the researcher's mock project on this topic for a qualitative research design method class. In that mock project, the researcher interviewed two faculty from two different departments who reported to the same dean. According to those two faculty, who were themselves in the process of seeking promotion and tenure, their dean supports service-learning as much as that dean can. The limitations of the mock project were the small sample size and the fact that both faculty were being assessed by the same dean.

Summary

According to many studies, service-learning is beneficial to everyone involved in the process, including students, schools, faculty, and local communities (Bringle & Hatcher, 1996). Although there are many barriers, engaged faculty try their hardest to utilize the methods prescribed by service-learning as much as they can. One of the barriers for community-engaged faculty who use the service-learning method is its comparatively low value in the institutional reward systems, specifically in the tenure and promotion process. According to O'Meara et al. (2015), community-engaged scholarship must be redefined at the institutional level, which goes hand in hand with identifying

community-engaged scholarship criteria, as they are defined differently within departments. Another primary point in this chapter is the need for concrete criteria for evaluating community-engaged scholarship, necessitated by the fact that documentation and evidence of community-engaged scholarship are also different across institutions and even within the institutions (Anderson & Trinkle, 2018). Therefore, acceptance of various community-engaged scholarly products is needed in order to provide more opportunities for engaged scholars working in an underutilized scholarship to receive promotion or tenure (O'Meara et al., 2015).

CHAPTER III

Methodology

A phenomenological approach – a form of qualitative inquiry – was deemed appropriate for this study because the goal of the study was to describe and discover deans' and faculty's lived experiences and how they perceive the value of servicelearning in the promotion and tenure process at Minnesota State University Mankato (MSU, Mankato). In general, a qualitative method centers on the discovery of personal accounts relating to the phenomenon in question and interpreting their meaning via qualitative data (Bloomberg & Volpe, 2008). Using a qualitative approach provides meaning and specific order of events to data extracted from participants' first-hand accounts (Miles et al., 2014). Moreover, qualitative data are usually collected in a specific context and situation, which gives the data more credibility (Miles et al., 2014). Qualitative data is holistic and rich (Miles et al., 2014). According to Miles et al. (2014), qualitative data goes well beyond a sustained period and gleans a richer depth of insight than shallow questions such as what and how many. For these reasons, the researcher chose to employ qualitative data analysis, specifically the phenomenological method, in this study.

Characteristics of a Phenomenological Study Method

The phenomenological study seeks to reveal the lived experiences of individuals who share a common concept or phenomenon with the goal of developing a description of the experience (Creswell, 2014). A phenomenological study is an approach to researching how individuals experience a phenomenon and their relationship to it.

According to Husserl (1970), it is not the individuals but how the phenomenon appears among them that defines a phenomenological study. There are some critical steps in this type of study. The first step of phenomenological data collection is bracketing. According to Moustakas (1994), bracketing is an effort made by the researcher to "refrain from judgment, to abstain from the everyday, ordinary way of perceiving things" (Moustakas, 1994, p. 33). Creswell (2014) added that the values, experiences, and backgrounds of researchers could influence the interpretation of the data. In other words, before data collection, the researcher must remove themselves from their personal experience with the phenomenon in order to become as bias-free as possible.

Secondly, data are usually collected via interviews, and the analysis starts with identifying and reducing the relevant information into smaller statements. In this stage, the researcher prepares textual and structural descriptions of the data. The textual description describes the "what" of the experience, and the structural describes the "how" of the experience. After the interviews are collected and data gleaned, the researcher identifies the meanings and themes of the data, which define the essence of the study participants' lived experiences. These two together form the essence of the experience (Moustakas, 1994).

Rationale

Phenomenology was the most appropriate method for this study because it facilitates objectivity, reliability, and trustworthiness in the data analysis. The study's main goal was to explore the perceptions of deans' and faculty's lived experiences and how they value service-learning in the promotion and tenure process at MSU, Mankato.

The practices of the tenure and promotion process can be subject to bias and are not easily measured. A phenomenological study provided the opportunity to gather data from the faculty closely associated with the phenomenon at MSU, Mankato. The method encourages objectivity and bias-free analysis due to its processes, such as bracketing.

Creswell (2014) elucidated that the phenomenological approach helps empower and share individuals' voiced stories. The researcher chose this method to spotlight the largely unexamined study topic of service-learning.

Participants

This research targeted community-engaged faculty members and deans of colleges willing to give their opinions and perceptions on the value of service-learning in the promotion and tenure process. The researcher chose to recruit full-time tenure track faculty who often utilize service-learning in their curricular, co-curricular, and extracurricular activities and college deans experienced in civic engagement and service. Ten participants were interviewed regarding their opinions on the value of service-learning in the tenure and promotion process at Minnesota State University, Mankato (MSU). The nine faculty were full-time and tenure track faculty who had been using service-learning as a teaching method for a median of seven years. The faculty taught in education (5), social sciences (2), health (1), and engineering departments (1). About sixty percent of the faculty already had gone through the tenure and promotion process, and the rest were planning to go through it in the coming semester or two. The study was also interested in whether or not the deans support engaged faculty who file service-learning-related dossiers in the promotion and tenure process. The researcher reached out to several deans

who work with community-engaged faculty at MSU, Mankato. Two deans responded to the researcher's invitation to the semi-structured interview, and only one dean – who had vast experience with service-learning and community-engaged scholars – participated in the interview. It is worth noting that out of several deans to whom the researcher reached out, a few of them were interim deans, and others were not familiar with or very experienced in working with community-engaged faculty. For these reasons, only one dean was adequately qualified and available to participate in this study.

The participant selection process was done using purposeful sampling. This method is used to identify and select individuals who have knowledge and experience with certain topics (Palinkas et al., 2016). The faculty were selected based on specific criteria. The first step was identifying community-engaged faculty who utilize service-learning in their classes. The Community Engagement office of the university, which keeps track of community-engaged faculty, assisted with this identification process. The researcher had emails sent to the faculty and deans, inviting them to the interview. The interviews were conducted via Zoom, and the recordings of all interviews were stored safely in Zoom and MediaSpace (electronic storage) for further data analysis.

In order to obtain in-depth information on the subject, there must be a fair amount of participation from faculty and deans. According to Boyd (2001) and Creswell (2014), two to ten participants are sufficient in a phenomenological study. The researcher interviewed nine engaged faculty from four different departments, so there are sufficient faculty for the criteria. The researcher interviewed one dean from one of the faculty's departments which was not sufficient for the full phenomenological study.

Limitations

One limitation of this study was that only a handful of departments use service-learning as a teaching method at MSU, Mankato, so the faculty participants were not very diverse in regards to their departments and subjects taught. Moreover, generalizing the results of this study to universities beyond public, midsize, Midwestern universities is not very feasible due to the uniqueness of each school and situation. As service-learning is not a popular method and not many faculty use it in their classes, few faculty were able to participate in this study. A small sample size, however, is common in qualitative research studies.

Data Collection

Phenomenological research focuses on gleaning rich information from participants who are very familiar with the subject matter (Moustakas, 1994). The primary method of data collection is semi-structured interviews. In this study, the researcher interviewed participants via Zoom, which is an app that conveniently allows the storage and transcription of the interviews in the secured cloud. Semi-structured interviews also allow a detailed and descriptive account of participants' lived experiences. Interview questions were open-ended, which enabled participants to provide more in-depth information relating to their experience on the subject matter. All subjects were informed that their participation was voluntary. The interviews were mutually agreed upon with consent forms, and anonymity was kept.

Instrumentation

For phenomenological research, the data often consists of a collection of semistructured interviews (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The semi-structured interview provides a focus on the phenomenon while leaving open space for the emerging threads. A semi-structured interview is a flexible data collection method that is easy to utilize and not only enables reciprocity between interviewer and participants but also allows the interviewer to ask follow-up questions (Galletta & Cross, 2013). Even though the semistructured interview is considered a basic method, it allows the researcher to gain a deep understanding of the participants' experiences and opinions on the topic (Gill et al., 2008). In this study, the researcher interviewed nine faculty and one dean from four departments via zoom for 20-35 minutes each. The researcher interviewed each participant only once. The one-on-one interviews ensured that each participant had a unique, confidential opportunity to share their experiences with the researcher. The interview questions were developed based on interview criteria established by Moustakas (1996) and were designed to capture the textual and structural components of the phenomenon. In addition, the researcher included demographic questions in order to gather more information on the participants. In general, participants' experiences deny or confirm the existence of the phenomenon and are considered a textual component. On the other hand, identification of the context and situation is considered a structural component of the phenomenon (Moustakas, 1996). These two components can shape the essence of the phenomenon.

Interview Questions for Faculty

Demographic Questions:

- 1. What subject do you teach at MSU, Mankato?
- 2. What department do you teach in?
- 3. How many years have you been teaching here at MSU, Mankato?
 Structural Questions:
- 4. Are you familiar with the service-learning component?
- 5. How many years have you been using service-learning?
- 6. What are the barriers and logistical issues for faculty at the university in incorporating and implementing service-learning in their classes?
- 7. What kind of support do you receive from your supervisors and school administrators?

Textual Questions:

- 8. Have you gone through the promotion and tenure process yet?
- 9. If so, did you include service-learning-related documents in your tenure file?
 Follow-up questions: What did you include (what kind of dossiers did you use)? If you didn't, what were the reasons not to include service-learning-related dossiers?
- 10. If you were/are successful in receiving promotion or tenure, do you believe that those dossiers you provided relating to service-learning had/will have a positive influence on that decision?

- 11. Is the scholarship of engagement recognized and valued as much as other, more traditional forms of scholarship (teaching, research, and publication) in your department? Follow-up questions: If so, what are the reasons your department values scholarship of engagement, and to what extent? How does your department value service-learning in the promotion and tenure process?
- 12. Do you think the university administration, in general, values service-learning in the promotion and tenure process?

Interview Questions for Deans

Demographic Questions:

- 1. What department do you work in as an administrator?
- 2. What's your job title?
- 3. How many years have you been working as a dean/administrator?

Structural Questions:

- 4. Are you familiar with service-learning as a teaching component?
- 5. Do you encourage your department faculty to utilize service-learning?
 If so, how do you encourage them? If not, why not?
- 6. Is service-learning part of your department's professional development?
- 7. Is service-learning part of personnel decisions such as hiring and annual review, etc.?

Textual Questions:

8. Do you think a community-engaged scholarship is a legitimate scholarship?

- 9. Do you think engaged scholarship is as worthy of being invested in as other traditional forms of scholarship (research, teaching, service)?
- 10. Do you think your faculty members file service-learning-related dossiers in their tenure and promotion files? If so, why? If not, why not? Do you encourage them to file service-learning-related dossiers? If so, how do you encourage them?
- 11. How do you evaluate service-learning-related dossiers?
- 12. Do you personally value service-learning dossiers as much as other traditional scholarship dossiers?
- 13. Do you think the university administration, in general, highly values service-learning in the promotion and tenure process?

Role of the Researcher

The researcher worked as a graduate assistant at the Center for Civic Engagement at another state university in the Midwest. While working as a graduate assistant, the researcher worked with faculty and instructors who utilized service-learning and was thus inspired to research this subject matter. The researcher aimed for as much objectivity as possible through bracketing or attempting to eliminate any personal bias. This was achieved by double-checking codes, categories, and themes and by making the interview transcripts available to participants.

Data Analysis

After the interviews were stored in the cloud, the researcher categorized and organized the raw closed-captioning text, then transcribed the interviews using closed captions on the Zoom app and checked for mistakes in the closed captions, ensuring that

the transcripts were all correct. The next step was to look for initial codes and themes, comparing the faculty and dean's answers using open, axial, and selective coding.

Open Coding

Open coding is the "process of breaking down, examining, comparing, conceptualizing, and categorizing data" (Strauss and Corbin, 1990, p. 61). In order to decode the transcripts and texts, one needs to expose their meaning and analyze the textual content, which is why this step is called open coding (Khandkar, 2014). In the open coding phase, there are three things that will happen: labeling phenomena, discovering categories, and developing categories. Qualitative data can be broken down into pieces, and they should be labeled appropriately. These labels are called "codes." This is giving discrete names to the elements which capture their essence.

Next, researchers group the codes into categories based on their common properties. Codes are classified and compared with others. This is an inductive research method where data reduction can occur. In open coding, properties and dimensions of codes and concepts are important; they help develop broader relationships later. Open coding is usually the first phase of qualitative data analysis; in the later phases, coding helps to establish patterns (Khandkar, 2014).

Axial and Selective Coding

Axial coding is the second step of the qualitative method. In this phase, researchers make connections between codes and develop categories for intersecting codes around the core phenomenon. Axial coding helps to identify and make connections between concepts and categories (Hoddy, 2018). In other words, data is assembled in new

ways after open coding to make connections between categories. The concepts and categories come from the data based on their properties (Coskun et al., 2017).

The third phase of the theory is selective coding, in which categories are integrated, structured, and saturated to determine if any new properties, dimensions, or variations emerge during the coding process (Hoddy, 2018). This is a process of selecting core categories that will be analyzed. In this process, central themes and categories of the phenomenon emerge. The main job of the researcher in this step is to find a storyline that relates to other categories and validates them (Hoddy, 2018). Each transcription is analyzed multiple times, and the whole coding process is drawn from participants' phrases in the transcriptions. Open, axial, and selective coding help form summative categories and themes.

Trustworthiness, Authenticity, and Validity

The internal validity of any research hinges on its findings being accurate and truthful. Similarly, Creswell and Poth (2018) stated that the accuracy of the findings of qualitative research determines the validity and reliability of any research. The researcher bracketed himself during the interviews and their analyses, which ensured the study's trustworthiness, authenticity, and validity using verified data collection. Also, authenticity was confirmed by using direct quotes from the participants. Recording the interviews increased the likelihood that the faculty's and dean's experiences on the subject were accurately communicated. The transcripts were made available to the faculty and dean, who gave interviews to increase the validity of the data. The themes and codes were made available to the participants to make sure that the categorization and themes

were correct and free from potential researcher bias. Themes were available to be edited, if necessary, had participants requested to adjust their interpretation of them.

CHAPTER IV

Findings

This qualitative research study investigated how Minnesota State University,

Mankato, values service-learning in the promotion and tenure process. The ten

participants were interviewed from MSU, Mankato, to discuss their perspectives on this

issue. Of those ten, nine were faculty who shared their experiences with using service
learning as a teaching method.

This chapter covers 16 themes identified in the semi-structured interviews with community-engaged faculty, and an additional four themes from the dean's interview. The first group of six themes is under the category of community-engaged faculty's barriers and logistical issues in implementing service-learning at MSU, Mankato. Those themes include finding community partners, lack of better service-learning coordination from the university, adoption of service-learning, too much faculty work in the implementation of service-learning, running background checks, and not enough support from the university administration. The next group of themes are related to the facts that service-learning is not recognized and valued as a scholarship, and is not valued as much as other traditional forms of scholarship. The next group of themes is about the value of service-learning in the promotion and tenure process. The themes include: servicelearning is not recognized and valued in the departments, service-learning is valued to a certain degree, a few deans acknowledge the importance of service-learning, faculty's belief that service-learning dossiers would benefit them in the tenure and promotion process, the inclusion of service-learning dossiers in promotion and tenure files, the

university administration does not oppose service-learning, and the university president and provosts' assessment is less valued than the deans' and departments'. Lastly, there are four themes from the dean's interview: the dean encourages service-learning informally, the dean sees service-learning as legitimate scholarship, the dean encourages faculty to file service-learning dossiers, and evaluation of criteria and evidence in the tenure and promotion process.

Thematic analysis will be discussed in chapter V. What follows is an exploration of themes in more detail and qualitative evidence obtained from the interviews.

Barriers and Logistical Issues in Implementing Service-Learning

Participants distinguished different types of barriers they encountered while attempting to implement quality service-learning. The faculty faced many barriers and logistical issues, such as finding community partners, lacking support from the university, having too much on their plates to carry out service-learning effectively, and liability issues.

Finding Community Partners

Two of the faculty participants mentioned that one of the main barriers to service-learning is the struggle to even find service-learning opportunities for students. The majority of the faculty said that they themselves, rather than the university, find community partners. The faculty match students with community organizations and track their service hours.

- "I think finding the community partner is one of the main barriers."
- "Access within the community is a barrier as well."

- "It's not school administration [that assists faculty in finding community
 partners]. I'll say that. But it is probably a combination of previous connections or
 connections that were previously made by faculty before."
- "The dean's office . . . supervises an office of the field experience, so that office is supposed to do some of the details of this administration for me. But I actually do the match [between students and community partners]."
- "I built a partnership with the community organization. I match the students
 where they're going. I orient organizations into what I expect out of the servicelearning. I keep track of service-learning hours."

Lack of Better Service-Learning Coordination from the University

Two faculty participants indicated that they would like a coordination office to help them set up service-learning programs. An office could process service-learning-related documents and allow faculty to work less on logistical issues. The faculty mentioned that the university lacks a strong connection and structural framework for service-learning projects, causing the faculty to do extra work to pick up the slack.

- "I talk to universities that are like a fifth our size, right? And they'll have an entire office fully staffed with like two to five people who do this. Not much support from the university in terms of implementing service-learning is a barrier."
- "It would be nice if there was like an office that just set up various servicelearning opportunities that professors who maybe didn't want to structure their whole class around service-learning can still access good service-learning experiences."

- "Because our university doesn't have a really strong network of people working full-time to set up these sorts of experiences, those sorts of experiences do happen, and then it's just exceptionally time-consuming as a professor, and we have a really high teaching load considering we're expected to do research."
- "I don't know that we necessarily have this solid framework for service-based learning design that comes from above me [from the administrative side]."

Adoption of Service-Learning

The participants discussed the adoption and incorporation of service-learning in their classes. Two faculty participants said that they inherited service-learning classes that already existed. One participant mentioned that the service-learning method was adopted because of a curriculum change in their department, although the specific details of the curriculum change were not described in the interview.

- "I kind of inherited a structure that had the service-learning component built into it."
- "I think part of that became . . . it became clear that having service-learning opportunities for students [were] due to curriculum changes."

Too Much Work in the Implementation of Service-Learning

Four out of the nine participants believe that implementing service-learning in their classes is a lot of work. A few faculty mentioned a heavy teaching load as one of the main obstacles preventing them from spending more time and energy on a program that could bring meaningful service-learning experiences to students. They were concerned

that preparation for the service-learning program takes time, including the ongoing process of learning how to set up better service projects.

- "It's a lot of work for faculty members. It takes time and energy. In order to [be]
 able to have students' meaningful service-learning, it takes the relationship
 between faculty members and the agency where the students are doing their
 work."
- "I want to set up something that will help them, and they say, 'So often, professors just assign service-learning, don't direct their students, and we get 100 calls at the end of the semester: we can't rely on you know, that's not reliable.'

 And then we have to create work, so that's another barrier. Faculty has too much on their plate."
- "It's [service-learning] a competency that you have to be motivated to learn on your own, and there are resources like Campus Compacts, but you need to take extra time when you have to learn about them, and then you have to make time to go to them."
- "It's more about incorporating [the service-learning elements] as a learning
 experience into the class, and so taking the time as a faculty member to try to
 make a transformative experience is challenging."
- "Another barrier is it just takes you so much more time to set up these classes
 because you can't just always run the same class. Service-learning opportunities
 change, community needs change. And you need to do work before the semester

if they're going to be well-done, to set them up, and then you need to do extra work in the class like you have to teach a topic at the same time you teach."

- "You need to do more work in the class prep."
- "The logistics or barriers, logistics about how to find time and, and to get the approval of MSU to have that site as a service-learning."

Running Background Checks

Three faculty believe that running background checks on their students is a barrier. Representing the university out in the community can bring liability issues. Students need to do their service-learning projects in a safe community and work environment.

- "There is some liability that we have and that the agency has about having students out there. So, making sure that is a safe place that our students have ... how can I say it ... like good background or safe background to be able to go out in the community as a representative of MSU."
- "I think one of the barriers could be, could possibly be if you're around students . . . be around children and youth, you have to have a background check. Those things are required. And so, I mean that's [one of the barriers] . . . they're not insurmountable."
- "We need to do background checks. It's supposed to be like a field experience connected to student teaching. And that means that . . . the field experience office should . . . at least know about if not actually approve, the location where students go in. And then, I'm as a professor; I need to do some paperwork where I give

them - I give the field experience office the list of students for each field location."

Need for Meaningful Service-Learning

Three participants mentioned that finding and creating intentional and transformative service-learning experiences for the students is one of the top priorities in doing service. They also noted the difficulty in finding meaningful service-learning projects semester after semester.

- "There's just a lot more planning and a lot more intentionality, and it changes
 from semester to semester unless you get really lucky and find a project or an
 experience you can keep doing."
- "A barrier is figuring out, again, the meaningful part of service-learning. It's not just volunteering; it's not sending students out in the community and saying, 'Do the work.' It's more about incorporating that as a learning experience into the class, and so taking the time as a faculty member, trying to make a transformative experience is challenging."
- "I think the next significant element of this is the students need to see the value [of their service-learning projects]."

Not Enough Support from The University Administration

The majority of the faculty mentioned that there is not much support from their department, even though one of their deans acknowledged in an interview that service-learning is important (see page 71 for a summary of themes from the dean's interview). There is a great burden on faculty to know where to look and how to find the necessary

means by which to facilitate their service-learning projects. The faculty indicated that this is a specific skill that not everyone is automatically equipped with. When asked to describe the support they receive from their department, comments included:

- "No support. I need to find the correct people to make something happen. It's like finding a needle in a haystack."
- "Don't receive support unilaterally from our department."
- "I think the dean's office would be supportive of funding needs, but I'm one of a ton of faculty which needs support, so I guess none is the correct answer."
- "Not much support from the school administration."
- "There's no immediate support; I have to seek it out."
- "I need to consult with somebody . . . [but I need to find someone] very specific to consult with."

Service-learning Is Not Recognized and Valued as a Scholarship

Five faculty stated that service-learning as a teaching method is not valued among the university departments as a form of scholarship. One faculty indicated that their colleagues find service-learning to be less empirical compared to other, traditional forms of scholarship and that their colleagues do not see value in service-learning. Another faculty was told that service-learning was too difficult to implement as a teaching method and that they should go back to a more traditional way of teaching. One faculty reported that the culture of higher education discourages non-tenured faculty, especially females or those of color, from breaking out of traditional forms of scholarship, while another

faculty cited "professional jealousy" as a reason for being discouraged from service-learning.

- "It's [service-learning] gotten so challenging, it's cumbersome to figure out how
 do I get through this. And I've been told, 'maybe you should just go back to the
 traditional way of lecture-style.""
- "[The value of service-learning is] not recognized, the department is steeped in ancient ways of viewing work at the collegial level."
- "One of my colleagues thought that was a great idea to really get the kids out into the community so that they are providing services to kids who don't get services. And another colleague of mine, I think he sees the benefit of it but does not want to go through any of the administrative work sides of things to do that, so basically said, 'No, just, I don't know, that's not something that we're going to do.""
- "My work [a service-learning project] was not received well by my colleagues."
- "When I first started doing service-learning, I think I didn't talk about it a lot.
 Because I understood that not everybody supported it."
- "I think because not very many people are doing it, we don't really talk about it as much."
- "It's not valued and recognized in my department."
- "Then, there's a culture in higher education, where when you're not tenured, and your older tenured faculty tell you not to do something, you're expected to not do it, especially within kind of the colonized Western white dominant culture that's

- in higher education, being a young female of color, you're not encouraged to stand up for yourself."
- "I just need people to get out of my way. So, I think that some of my colleagues who are also passionate about advocacy and social justice will be happy to see those things, and the others who aren't won't be [excited about servicelearning]."
- "Some faculty don't support it because they can be professionally jealous. Using service-learning is a creative way to facilitate relationships between community matters, I don't know."

Service-Learning Is Not Valued as Much as Other Traditional Forms of Scholarship

Two participants stated that service-learning is valued within the university but that it's not valued as much as other forms of scholarship such as publication, research, and teaching. They indicated that these more traditional forms of scholarship are talked about more within the department. One participant said that there is a general attitude that the nature of service is less empirical than other forms of scholarship. Another participant suggested that older faculty in their department are not in favor of service-based and hands-on learning and teaching, which requires emotional intelligence and energy.

- "In certain degrees, yes, but teaching and research are valued higher than servicelearning. And those two are talked about the most."
- "I don't think it's valued, with the same degree of . . . to the same degree that other scholarship is . . . There is an attitude of suggesting that those data are more anecdotal and less empirical in nature. I don't agree with that assessment, but I do

think that the popular narrative is that the scholarship associated with this tends to be more of case studies and less conventional, empirical value."

- "I don't think that it's probably helped to the level of I would say our criterion to scholarship, which is usually thought of more broadly in terms of, you know, publications and conference presentations."
- "We get some pretty crazy stuff sometimes, to be honest, and I've likewise been told, well . . . maybe you don't do that anymore, maybe you just go back to the traditional way. So, I guess to summarize, our older faculty who were not trained under a mindset of action, service-based, hands-on learning are the ones who I think favor more of that traditional approach. Because it is comfortable for them, it's routine, and it doesn't require a lot of emotional energy or intelligence; the younger faculty or the newer faculty, who we've come through a similar training model for hands-on service-learning, see the value in it and encourage it".

Community-Engaged Faculty Still Need to Work on Traditional Scholarship

Two faculty said that they are required to publish and engage in other types of traditional forms of scholarship in addition to service-related work.

- "I make sure that I'm regularly publishing in a traditional format on top of everything else that I do."
- "I have to write and publish. I cannot spend too much time on doing service."

Value of Service-Learning in the Promotion and Tenure Process

The following themes concern whether or not the university administration, especially individual departments, values service-learning.

Departments Do Not Value or Recognize Service-Learning

Five out of the nine faculty highlighted that their work in service-learning does not get acknowledged and valued to the degree they would like. One faculty said that much of their work in service-learning has not been paid, and another faculty commented that their work within the community is not understood and is even dismissed by their department. One participant noted that while no one was opposed to their work in service-learning, there was also no actual support given.

- "It hasn't been supported. I feel like sometimes I don't get it. It doesn't get acknowledged."
- "It has not always been recognized that the work, the level of work that I do for students is true impactful research, and it takes time, both from my teaching and from my research life."
- "So, for me, I don't think, I don't think it's been recognized to the degree it should be recognized for hitting all the goals I have, but at the same time, I don't have anyone ever saying, 'Don't do that.' I have them saying, 'That's really great that our students are getting this experience.' No support in terms of like, you know, paying me for extra duties or anything."
- "I'm not sure if it's because it's service, and that's not valued, or if it's because it's with students, and I think people who haven't done service-learning and haven't worked with students with community partners don't really understand what high levels students rise to and how competent their work can be, and so I think it gets dismissed."

Service-Learning Is Valued to a Certain Degree

Two participants mentioned that service-learning is valued because of its engagement piece, but not to the extent of other, more traditional forms of scholarship. They indicated that the university values service-learning for its community service-related aspects.

- "I would say that, you know, the aspect of community service learning is valued.

 But maybe again, not to the extent of other criteria. But and also, I would say not to the extent of probably, you know . . . in the classroom, more traditional type of education."
- "Service-learning as opposed to working with industry clients then I think it
 would be equally valued to the industry client aspects [if service-learning were
 industry-focused]."
- "I do think our program values the engagement of faculty with students."
- "I would say to varying degrees. I think. It just depends upon who's in that office, you know? I've had some really excellent support from some of the administration that...the interim provost has been super supportive of community service learning and has actually visited some of the sites where we did a summer community service-learning-type process project. And so, yes, I think, to varying degrees."

One participant believed that service-learning is valued in their department. They believe this is because of its nature of high engagement with the local community.

"It's incredibly valued. So, working in our field tends to be high energy high
engagement. Significant amounts of effective communication are required to be
successful as a professional, and so while students are here as undergraduates, it's
expected that we help facilitate opportunities for them out in the community."

Deans' Acknowledgement of the Importance of Service-Learning

According to participant responses, there appear to be a few deans and a chairperson who do value service-learning, although they don't have much control over the extent of that support provided to faculty. One faculty stated that their service-learning work is indirectly rewarded by the institution.

- "My dean is supportive, but there is something they don't have control over."
- "Dean acknowledges service-learning is necessary."
- "Supportive typically in concept to service-learning, I think that this is an
 institution that recognizes the value of that sort of learning and has found subtle
 ways to incentivize doing so."
- "I guess the kind of support that I could mention is probably just from other faculty and probably from our Chair who sees this as valuable, but it's really left up to the individual faculty to do everything around service-learning."

The Benefit of Service-Learning-related Dossiers in the Tenure and Promotion Process

Eight out of nine faculty believe that service-learning-related dossiers included in the tenure and promotion files had and will continue to have a positive impact on their promotion. One faculty believes that the university sees value in service-learning because

it demonstrates engagement. Another faculty said that service-learning develops a relationship not only with students but also with the community. When asked if their experience with service-learning had a positive influence on their tenure and promotion process, faculty responded:

- "I want to believe that they see the value in service-based learning, especially
 with the way that our culture and society is evolving the needs for social justice
 and advocacy."
- "I think so because I think that it demonstrates engagement and expanded ways with your students and facilitating their learning in, I think, creative ways."
- "Very much so. You know, there's a lot of, obviously, there's a lot of factors that go into tenure and promotion at MSU. Teaching is very high on that list, and to engage in service-learning, and experiential learning means that you're not just – as an instructor, you're not just developing relationships with students, you're developing relationships with members of the community and with agencies in that community."
- "In my experience, that was an important part of how I was evaluated for tenure and promotion because it appeared to me at least that my superiors recognize the effort that's required to engage in meaningful service learning, and more than that, the effort required to make sure that it's successful because it's not just a matter of engaging, it's a matter of engaging in a way that's effective that, you know, that leads to positive popular media coverage, for example, and that leads

to students getting placed in paid positions once they depart from this institution. So, we know there's tangible evidence."

Inclusion of Service-Learning Dossiers in Promotion and Tenure Files

Five out of eight faculty included service-learning-related documents in their tenure and promotion files, and three out of nine faculty who are currently going through the promotion process said that they would include them. There are two types of dossiers the faculty included and want to include in their files.

Dossiers Collected from Students

Five faculty said that they mostly provide documentation and evidence collected from students. These documents include student reflections, photographs and videos, evidence of work by students, actual assignments submitted by students, and faculty's informal evaluations for students' assignments.

- "[I included] students' reflections that were related to service-learning, written narratives, photographs and videos, evidence of work by students."
- "[I included] flyers, photos, and evidence of work completed by my students."
- "And so maybe I will include some of their [students'] actual assignments."
- "I also do my own informal evaluations because the university evaluations don't give [students] a ton of opportunities to really expand on their experiences, so I do my own for a few courses, and I'll include those reflections too . . ."
- "I'm going to include it, my student reflections."

Faculty's Own Written Narratives

Four faculty mentioned that they included their own narratives as service-learning dossiers. These narratives include professional development plans and reviews, faculty's assignment descriptions, and written assignments related to service-learning opportunities.

- "I've included those elements in my professional development plans and reviews.
 I've received positive marks because I've engaged in service and experiential learning."
- "I'm going to include my assignment descriptions."
- "I included all of that, in terms of my tenure and promotion materials, I made sure to go through the written narrative as well as [other materials]."
- "I actually included the written assignments that were related to those servicelearning opportunities. So, I, you know, I described the opportunities in my narrative."

One faculty said that they did not include service-learning-related dossiers. The reason was related to oversight. The faculty did not know that service-learning-related dossiers were considered to be a part of instruction, and nobody suggested that they include it.

• "I think it was a pure oversight. Perhaps on my part. I did not really think about it as an additional service, or it was just part of the instruction. But then, on the other hand, nobody asked me about that either, right? So, I guess it was an oversight for both sides. My department did not know either."

One faculty stated that service-learning-related dossiers don't yield tenure and promotion unless faculty provide strong evidence that it included a traditional form of scholarship. Because of this, the faculty did not include smaller community-engaged projects in their promotion files.

"Yes, but it wouldn't have mattered otherwise ... I certainly didn't highlight, 'I worked 80 hours a week, every week, while we did this, these projects,' and I didn't highlight my smaller community engagement at all."

Faculty Assumptions About University Administration Support of Service-Learning in Promotion and Tenure

A couple of participants mentioned that they do not know whether the university administration supports service-learning in the promotion and tenure process. However, they agree that the administration does support service-learning in general if executed effectively. One presumed reason for this is that it bolsters the university's image in the community.

- "I don't know the answer for promotion and tenure. I have an opinion that they value service learning because it makes the university look good that the students are out there in the community."
- "I definitely don't think they are opposed to it. I think, at a high level, they
 appreciate it, and it is valued. Um, I think it probably has more worth if it's done
 effectively."
- "Like, if I asked the president, 'Do you value service-based learning?' I can't imagine why he'd say no."

The University President and Provosts' Assessment Are Less Valued

A couple of participants stated that the president's and provost's opinions are not as influential as the departments' in the promotion and tenure process. One participant stressed that while the president and provosts are influenced heavily by the deans, the deans are usually very receptive to the departments' opinions.

- "It really doesn't matter if deans, provost, and/or the president values this work if
 it is not valued by the department that is assessing you."
- "What I will say is that it does. Deans on this campus have a lot of power; for the most part, the president and provost will listen to what the dean said, and I think the deans generally listen to what departments and programs say."

The Dean's Perspective on Service-Learning in the Tenure and Promotion Process

The student researcher interviewed a dean on the value of service-learning in the promotion and tenure process. Here are several themes are drawn from the dean's interview: the dean encourages service-learning informally, the dean sees service-learning as legitimate scholarship, the dean encourages faculty to file service-learning-related dossiers and the dean's view on evaluation and criteria and evidence in the tenure and promotion process.

The dean said that they try to encourage service-learning in various capacities.

"I was first introduced to [service-learning prior to this position], and then during
my time at Minnesota State Mankato, the university at different times really tried
to promote and encourage service-learning in various capacities."

The Dean Encourages Service-Learning Informally

The dean informally encourages faculty to participate in service-learning, although the implementation of service-learning is not a requirement.

- "I probably do informally. I really have not made a formal push. I do think
 programs and different faculty have determined service-learning as a value and
 have figured out what and where they can place it in their courses or in the
 program."
- "But if you look across the college, I don't know, it'd be, we'd have to do some digging. It's not a formal component."
- "Anyway, [faculty have] posted regularly and try to encourage in a one-on-one
 for students to do service-learning in the community, so probably more of an
 informal encouragement versus a requirement."
- "I don't think we do that [encourage service-learning]. [It's] informally
 encouraged, and it's I think it's part of our profession as educators, it's kind of a
 natural component, but I do not recall like any specific position descriptions, or an
 expectation stated specifically around service-learning."

Every year, un-tenured faculty are required to submit a professional development plan which includes evidence of all the work they've done throughout the year. For tenured faculty, this occurs every two years. This is the time that the dean has more indepth conversations with faculty about service-learning dossiers if they do file them. These plans are assessed based on five criteria set by the Inter-Faculty Organization (see Chapter V for further details on these criteria).

- "What happens is each year [until they're tenured], they submit a professional development plan, and then at the end, they do the report with evidence. And they get feedback from their department and from the dean, so that is kind of a formal opportunity for me, that's where I would mostly see and have conversations with faculty about the service-learning that they're doing".
- "Then after tenure, they do it every two years, but the whole time a faculty person
 is employed with us, they have a plan, and then they have to give updates and
 reports around those five criteria."

The Dean Sees Service-Learning as Legitimate Scholarship

The dean interviewed indicated that they consider service-learning to be a legitimate form of scholarship, especially if it is documented properly. The dean noted that in many professions, investing in people and the community is a priority, so service-learning should not only be accepted as a legitimate form of scholarship but encouraged.

- "I'd say yes . . . and I have witnessed faculty who have gathered relevant data and documentation and produced scholarship around that component of servicelearning in relation to their profession and in that community."
- "Absolutely, I do think colleges of [certain disciplines], our mindset about scholarly work, especially in relation to service, [is that] in teaching, [service-learning] is very acceptable and encouraged. I think that's who we are, we're very much a profession invested in people and . . . in the communities."

The Dean Encourages Faculty to File Service-learning Dossiers

Not only does the dean encourage service-learning, but they informally encourage faculty to file service-learning dossiers with whatever criterion could qualify as evidence.

The dean also supports faculty who do this.

• "I preach them to apply, absolutely if they had put that in, they would have been getting feedback from me, affirming that that's a relevant pursuit, and documentation and then whatever criterion area they have, so I would say yes, not intentionally again and I haven't done it collectively or in a formal manner, but in one-on-one see if a faculty person has pursued service-learning and use that as evidence. I've been, I've supported that. And I do encourage them."

Evaluation of Criteria and Evidence in Tenure and Promotion Process

The evidence of the faculty which relates to service-learning evaluated by the dean comes in many different forms. The evidence could be anything that demonstrates a learning outcome, such as a record of the faculty's attendance at training, reflections on faculty's experience with service-learning, or samples of student work. The dean acknowledged that this evidence could be applied to various criteria.

- "The one thing I like about our professional development process [is that] when they submit their report and even when they do their tenure promotion applications, they have to have evidence."
- "So, a lot of the evidence might be if they did scholarly work, they'll have manuscripts or presentations documentation, such as that. If it's their own professional growth, they'll have documented attendance at training or

engagement and reflections that show the impact they've had. So, to me the evidence comes in many different forms, depending on what their approach has been around service-learning."

• "[Evidence also includes] who had been impacted if they're doing it in their classroom at times, I can see that in their teaching and the Criterion 1, they'll show demonstrated students' samples of their work or what they did with service-learning to demonstrate a learning outcome. So again, and there's evidence in, across all five of those criteria."

Summary of Findings

In summary, the coding brought forward 16 different themes from the faculty interview data, in addition to input from one dean. Participants' direct statements were categorized into these 16 themes, with each classification reflecting comments from at least two interviews. In this way, the data offers a rich, detailed account of participants' varied experiences and perceptions. Data from the single dean interview, while insufficient for extrapolating themes, offer insights on the perspective of evaluators at MSU, Mankato, in regards to service-learning as it is reflected in the tenure and promotion process.

The next chapter will contextualize some of these themes in the Discussion section. Finally, the themes will be compared against existing literature to identify similarities as well as new opportunities for further investigation.

CHAPTER V

Discussion

This qualitative research study was aimed at understanding how the value of service-learning in the promotion and tenure process at MSU, Mankato, is perceived by a number of community-engaged faculty and one of their deans. This chapter includes a discussion on whether Minnesota State University Mankato values service-learning in the promotion and tenure process, according to those community-engaged faculty and dean. The chapter concludes with limitations of the current research and suggestions for future studies.

The following three research questions were used in the design of the study:

- What are the barriers and logistical issues that faculty at a public Midwestern university face in incorporating and implementing service-learning into their classes?
- Is scholarship of engagement recognized and considered equal to other traditional forms of scholarship?
- What is the value of service-learning in promotion and tenure at a midsized,
 public Midwestern university?

The researcher employed a phenomenological approach that attempted to reveal the lived experiences of individuals who share a common phenomenon and their relationships to the phenomenon (Creswell, 2014). The phenomenological approach sought to describe individuals' experiences of the phenomenon in two facets: textual and structural. The textual description is about the "what" of the experience, and the structure

is about the "how" (Moustakas, 1994). The interview included textual and structural questions that allowed the researcher to gather information about the general perceived value of service-learning in the promotion and tenure process at MSU, Mankato. The open, axial, and thematic coding processes allowed the themes described in chapter IV to be properly identified from the interview questions. The first seven themes were focused on logistical barriers to implementing service-learning. The next themes highlighted the perceptions that service-learning is not valued as much as other traditional forms of scholarship, service-learning is not valued in the tenure and promotion process at the departmental level, faculty assumptions about the university administration support, and which types of dossiers community-engaged faculty include in their tenure and promotion files.

Barriers and Logistical Issues in the Implementation of Service-Learning

The first research question mainly targeted barriers for faculty in implementing service-learning. Several themes emerged from the study about barriers and logistical issues facing faculty in the implementation and sustainability of the service-learning program.

Many barriers were mentioned, such as finding community partners, lack of better service-learning coordination from the university, too much work for the faculty implementing and preparing service-learning projects, and running background checks.

Banerjee and Hausafus stated (2007) that time, logistics, funding, community outcomes, and the reward structure are the main barriers to effectively employing faculty-led service-learning. Participants believe that finding community partners is crucial to

implementing a service-learning program since students need to work in a safe community and work environment, supporting the conclusions of Vernaza et al. (2013) that funding is an issue to implementing and continuing to sustain service-learning projects and that this issue is not unique only to community-engagement scholarship and service-learning.

Faculty indicated that building community partnerships is difficult, and the university does very little to help find partners. The absence of support from the university makes it necessary for faculty to expend extra time and effort on top of their existing workloads to make those connections. Participants stated a desire for a dedicated office and staff to help set up service-learning programs, process-related documents for service-learning activities, and act as a hub to connect faculty with community partners and solve logistical issues. One participant noted that even smaller schools with smaller budgets in Minnesota and elsewhere have full-time employees to help communityengaged faculty. MSU, Mankato does have a community engagement center that employs a coordinator and graduate assistant (mnsu.edu). However, the focus of the community engagement personnel is not service-learning project support. Also, the Center for Excellence, Teaching, and Learning (CETL), which is largely responsible for supporting faculty development via effective teaching practices and professional development, does not offer training options for faculty who are interested in service-learning (mnsu.edu/cetl).

The Carnegie Classification for Community Engagement lists the main characteristics of successful service-learning institutionalization. Some of the main

requirements of that classification are a service-learning office, dedicated staff, internal funding, faculty training opportunities, and a reward system that enables community-engaged faculty to successfully file service-learning-related dossiers to assist in promotion and tenure (Klentin & Wierzbowski-Kwiatkowak, 2013). Table 1.1 illustrates the Carnegie Classification criteria for community-engagement at MSU, Mankato. The answers to whether or not each criterion in the table is met are based on the researcher's interpretation of data from faculty interviews in chapter IV.

Table 1.1Carnegie Classification Table for Community Engagement at MSU, Mankato

Criteria	Answers	
Internal funding	No	
Faculty training opportunities	No	
Dedicated staff	No	
Dedicated office	No	
Reward system that enables		
community-engaged faculty to		
successfully file service-learning-related		
dossiers to assist in promotion		
and tenure process	No	
Community-engaged scholarship		
as part of its core mission	No	

Another benefit of having employees dedicated to facilitating service-learning would be to help run background checks. In order for both students and the local

community to be safe, it is important to run background checks on students and to carefully select community partners. This process can take time and necessitates coordination from the faculty. However, it is a necessary process since representing the university positively in the community is important and can be a liability issue.

Another theme that emerged from the interviews was the goal of faculty wanting service-learning projects to be transformative and meaningful experiences for the students. Facilitating this meaningful experience for students is essential and requires better service-learning project design, as suggested by Teranishi (2007).

Some faculty adopt service-learning due to curriculum changes, while others inherit a service-learning program that already existed from former faculty. Participants spoke about the workload required for the implementation and maintenance of a service-learning program. The faculty's teaching loads are heavy, and preparation of service-learning adds significant time and effort to an already demanding job. Kerns and Shelton (2014) suggested that extra work for the faculty is an obstacle, and it can be labor-intensive, at least at the beginning of the service-learning implementation period, and the participants in this study echoed these sentiments in their responses.

Service-Learning Is Not Valued as a Form of Scholarship

The second question of the study from chapter I asked whether community engagement is seen as a form of scholarship at Minnesota State University, Mankato. The dean who participated in this study reported that they see service-learning and community engagement as legitimate forms of scholarship which offer many benefits and act as investments in people and the local community. The dean mainly stressed that the

legitimacy of service and service-learning as a scholarship depends on whether the faculty properly document their work. Proper documentation means, in this case, that community-engaged faculty need to gather data, produce evidence of scholarship around service-learning, and file them in their promotion and tenure files according to the university's tenure and promotion guidelines.

Scholarship of engagement is a new type of scholarship that values service-learning and other types of community-engaged activities (Boyer, 1990). Also, service-learning as a scholarship is an intersection of research, teaching, and community service; this makes it hard to distinguish from other types of scholarship (Bringle et al., 2006). Since service-learning as a scholarship may not be understood and defined clearly within the university, community-engagement activities, specifically service-learning, are easily absorbed into research, teaching, and service sections.

According to themes that emerged from the faculty interviews, most of the faculty participants reported that service-learning is not valued at the university, especially in their departments. Faculty said that their departments at MSU, Mankato, do not recognize service-learning as a legitimate form of scholarship because the department-level faculty continue to do business in outdated ways. Other participants mentioned that their departments are not supportive of service-learning, and some have even been told to stop doing service-learning and to focus on traditional teaching. Faculty said that their deans don't have much control over the extent of support that they can offer them. Another theme identified from the interviews was that service-learning is seen as not empirical compared to other traditional forms of scholarship. Similarly, community-engaged

scholarship is believed by those who utilize traditional scholarship to lack tangible learning analyses and a means by which to record assessment evidence (Vernaza et al., 2013). Some participants mentioned that in their departments, service-learning was not talked about or discussed and that their service-learning projects were not well received. The faculty suggested that this could be because their colleagues were professionally jealous of them successfully executing more engaging teaching methodologies.

Moreover, it was reported that many of the older faculty's general attitudes were not in favor of hands-on learning techniques like service-learning. It was further suggested that because service-learning requires more emotional intelligence and energy, traditional teaching methods may be preferable for those who have been in the field for a longer time. This corresponds with another theme discovered in the interviews, which is that younger faculty are more likely to employ service-learning and see value in it.

Moreover, the power dynamic in the departments impedes younger faculty from successfully engaging in non-traditional forms of scholarship. Some faculty participants suggested that older and tenured faculty hold more power in departments and faculty committees. Not only do they not support or see the value in service-learning, but they can also act as a roadblock for the community-engaged faculty's endeavors in service. Even though a few deans see value in the service-learning method and try to encourage using it informally, departments' opinions on tenure and promotion are stronger than those higher up in the university hierarchy.

One faculty went a step further and stated that since the culture of American higher education is situated within dominant western culture, young faculty, women, and

especially women of color, are not expected to stand up for themselves or to spend time on endeavors that senior faculty think are not worthy pursuits. In the current study, eight out of ten participants were female. According to Gentry and Stokes (2015), female faculty undertake a disproportionate amount of service-learning work compared to their male counterparts. The workload inequity is unfair to white women and even more so to women of color (Misra et al., 2021). Butin stated (2006) that faculty who identify themselves as women and racial minorities face more barriers in utilizing servicelearning. This could be attributed to women not receiving due credit for their important work in their departments and the expectations by their colleagues for female faculty to do more emotional work with the students. Female faculty are expected to spend more time on service, teaching, and mentoring than their male counterparts, who generally spend more time on research (Misra et al., 2021). Also, service and mentoring are undervalued in the promotion and tenure process compared to research (Misra et al., 2021). These inequalities lead to job dissatisfaction, lower retention rates, and longer time required for promotion (Misra et al., 2011).

Value of Service-Learning in the Promotion and Tenure Process

The last research question rested on whether faculty and deans at Minnesota State University, Mankato value service-learning in the promotion and tenure process. According to themes and codes that emerged from the interviews, service-learning is valued to a certain degree in some participants' departments. One participant said that service-learning is valued because of its efficacy in connecting the university with industry clients. A couple of faculty mentioned that their deans are supportive of the idea

of service-learning and its benefits, especially the engagement of faculty with their students that it affords. The dean who was interviewed in this study said that they encourage community-engaged faculty to file their service-learning-related documents in their promotion and tenure files. This participant also tries to accept multiple forms of service-learning-related dossiers, such as the record of faculty attendance at training, faculty's written narratives, and students' work related to service-learning projects as evidence. Moreover, the dean stated that service-learning is necessary and beneficial and that they support and encourage its usage informally.

Another theme that emerged was the need for service-learning to be well-documented and effectively implemented in order for university administration to be supportive of it. One presumed reason that university administrations support such projects is that they bolster the university's image in the local community. For example, one faculty mentioned that effective and meaningful service-learning projects lead to positive media coverage. Another faculty suggested that students often find jobs and paid positions where they did service-learning via service-learning projects, which in turn reflects positively on the university.

According to MSU, Mankato promotion, and tenure guidelines, "to earn promotion, the faculty member must demonstrate a cumulative record of professional performance and high achievement appropriate to the relevant rank and consistent with the goals and objectives of the university" (MSU Mankato tenure forms, 2019). MSU, Mankato deans, chairpersons, and department faculty write recommendations for faculty applying for tenure and promotion (MSU Mankato tenure forms, 2019). Some faculty

participants suggested that regarding the promotion and tenure process, the university president and provosts' opinions are not as important and influential as those of departments and deans. One faculty member mentioned that deans are highly influential in the university hierarchy in terms of promotion and tenure processes. While deans heavily influence decision-making in the promotion and tenure process, the departments heavily influence the deans. Some faculty participants indicated that since most deans and provosts are from hard science backgrounds such as engineering, they are not very informed on the topic of service and community engagement.

The dean who participated in this study reported very positively about their support for faculty service-learning efforts. However, some of the faculty participants who worked with the dean on service-learning reported some differing perspectives concerning the level of support they received from the dean. The dean openly acknowledged that they considered the service-learning support that they provided to be informal. These differing perspectives could reveal a discrepancy between the type of support that the faculty expect from the dean and what the dean believes they are expected to provide.

Regardless of the level at which they support community-engaged faculty, however, the dean is just one person. Institutionalization of an endeavor like community-engagement requires time and effort beyond what a single person can contribute. The work that needs to be done to implement service-learning on a large scale is significant.

Service-Learning is Not Valued in the Promotion and Tenure Process

Most of the faculty participants in this study included service-learning-related dossiers in their promotion and tenure files because they believed that these dossiers would and did positively influence promotion and tenure decision-making from the department, deans, and university administration. At the same time, however, most of the faculty highlighted that service-learning is not acknowledged to the degree that they would like for it to be. Service-learning-related work is not understood and is even dismissed at times in their departments. The extra work that community-engaged faculty are required to do due to the nature of service is neither paid nor supported. Faculty stated that they do not receive unilateral support from their departments in terms of running their service-learning projects. The only faculty who did not file service-learning-related dossiers did not do so because they were unaware that service-learning-related dossiers were allowed to be filed in their tenure and promotion file, and nobody from their department suggested it. Most community-engaged faculty reported that there is no immediate support and no one to consult with regarding service-learning. Participants speculated that the nature of service-learning as service work could be responsible for its dismissal by their peers.

Another theme that was identified in the interviews was the belief that service, specifically service-learning, is not valued as much as other forms of scholarship such as publication, research, and teaching. Community-engaged faculty who utilize service-learning as a teaching method must engage in other types of traditional teaching methods in addition to their service-learning-related work. Participants expressed that they need to

write and publish in traditional formats and not spend too much time exclusively on service-learning projects and their documentation. According to Jordan (2009), a lack of peer review is an issue for community-engaged scholars. He attributes this to the fact that assessing rigor, quality, and impact of community-engaged scholarship is not easy, and reviewers of publications are biased against community-engaged scholars' work. For these reasons, community-engaged faculty may feel that filing only service-learning-related dossiers will not lead to promotion and tenure. Similarly, Kern and Shelton (2014) stated that while service can be one of the elements in the tenure and promotion process, it often ranks below other traditional forms of scholarship. Therefore, faculty need to find ways to engage in traditional scholarship to make their cases for tenure and promotion.

Types of Service-Learning Dossiers

MSU, Mankato, is one of seven four-year universities regulated by the Minnesota State System. The tenure and promotion processes for faculty at all seven campuses are determined by the Inter-Faculty Organization (IFO) contract that is re-negotiated biannually (IFO, 2022). The contract articulates five required criteria for faculty professional development and evaluation: ability to teach effectively, evidence of scholarly or creative achievement or research, evidence of continuing preparation and study, evidence of contribution to student growth and development, and service to the university and community. Each year until they are tenured, faculty submit a report to their dean with evidence of their accomplishments in the five criteria. Thereafter, they submit a report every two to four years (IFO 2022, Article 22). To obtain tenure or promotion, faculty submit an expansive narrative application with evidence of their

accomplishments in the five criteria areas. Their applications are evaluated by their departments and dean before obtaining final approval from the Provost and President (IFO 2022, Article 25).

According to themes that emerged from this study, the faculty included two main types of service-learning-related dossiers in their tenure and promotion files. One type consists of dossiers collected from students who participated in service-learning projects. These documents can be student reflections, actual work footage and photos, assignments that the students completed, or faculty's informal evaluations of student projects. Another type of dossier is the faculty's own written narratives. These narratives are faculty's professional development plans and reviews, assignment descriptions, and written assignments that are related to service-learning programs. The dean who participated in this study added that they also accept records of faculty's attendance in training, written reflections from faculty, and samples of students' work from service-learning projects as evidence for tenure and promotion.

Summary

Based on the themes in chapter IV, at Minnesota State University, Mankato, especially at the departmental level, service-learning is not recognized or valued as much as other forms of traditional scholarship. University administration does not require service-learning to be included in teaching and service. The university policies on tenure and promotion practices do not create an environment where community-engaged faculty feel confident using service-learning-related dossiers to achieve promotion and tenure. Emerging themes in chapter IV suggested that the university administration is not very

familiar with and does not value community-engaged scholarship. When community-engaged faculty file service-learning-related dossiers, there are no specific criteria for engaged scholarship in tenure and promotion requirements, even though the dean and the university administration may claim that they recognize community engagement as scholarship.

According to themes discussed in chapter IV, it can be deduced that MSU, Mankato has not institutionalized service-learning. There are no dedicated personnel, no specific office to assist and support community-engaged faculty, and no specific funding. MSU, Mankato has not applied or accepted the Carnegie classification for civic-engagement.

There is no evidence in the data suggesting that the current tenure and promotion criteria help or are designed for community-engaged faculty to succeed in their work.

Due to the collective bargaining agreement, the university subscribes to the Inter-Faculty Organization's promotion and tenure criteria. However, these criteria do not reflect or recognize community-engaged scholarship specifically. As a result of the nature of the criteria, service-learning-related dossiers are absorbed into more traditional forms of scholarship in the tenure and promotion files. The majority of faculty participants were optimistic regarding the inclusion of service-learning dossiers in their promotion and tenure files. Most of the participants who filed these dossiers were promoted, and one faculty was tenured. However, it is difficult to estimate the extent to which their promotion and tenure success was related to the faculty's documentation of service-

learning and how much could be attributed to their hard work on non-service-learning components.

Based on the interviews, the researcher can conclude that community-engagement and service-learning are not supported and recognized at the same level as other traditional forms of scholarship at Minnesota State University, Mankato. However, some important questions remain. What should the university administration, deans, and chairpersons do to support community-engaged scholarship, community-engaged faculty, and service-learning programs? Should the university fund a community-engagement center and hire staff to support community-engaged faculty by running student background checks, finding community partners, helping to set up programs in the community, and recording student service-learning hours? Should deans use their episodic power to hire more community-engaged faculty while formally supporting them in the tenure and promotion process? Should the university make an effort to apply for the Carnegie Classification for Community Engagement and institutionalize servicelearning throughout the university? Asking these questions and openly discussing them will help everyone to come to a common understanding of the role of service-learning at MSU, Mankato.

Recommendations for Future Research

Future researchers could build on this study in many ways, such as using a larger sample size. Only one dean participated, and their views cannot be representative of an entire university administration chain's value of service-learning on the promotion and tenure process. The current study identified several logistical barriers to community-

engaged faculty at MSU, Mankato in utilizing service-learning. These barriers included an unreasonable amount of extra work for faculty implementing a service-learning program, difficulty in finding community partners, and the absence of dedicated staff to process paperwork, such as running background checks. Future studies could be concentrated on exploring these barriers and identifying ways to solve the problems that they present. Interview questions and the framework for future studies could be designed with these issues in mind.

The current study provides valuable insight into community-engaged faculty's perspectives on how midsize, midwestern universities value service-learning in the promotion and tenure process. However, the current study did not distinguish and analyze tenure and promotion processes separately. It could be beneficial to analyze the promotion and tenure processes separately, even though they are similar in terms of application criteria and process. Future research could design the interview questions to differentiate between the content of service-learning-related dossiers in tenure and promotion files and to quantify their success rates separately. Future studies could recruit faculty based on what stage of promotion or tenure process they are in. Only one faculty participant in this study had gone through the tenure process, and eight faculty participants had gone or were about to go through the promotion process. Not many faculty utilize service-learning as a teaching method, so it was impossible to distinguish between tenure and promotion due to the small sample size.

Lastly, although it is challenging to receive permission from the IRB, it would be interesting to extend the current research to a physical analysis of community-engaged

faculty's tenure and promotion files. The future study could focus on how many service-learning-related dossiers are found in the faculty files, how many of such dossiers on average are needed to be promoted and tenured, and what percentage of dossiers are included in the faculty files represent traditional forms of scholarship.

References

- Abes, S. E., Jackson, G., & Jones, R. S. (2002). Factors that motivate and deter faculty use of service-learning. *Michigan Journal of Community Service-learning*, *9*(1), 5-17.
- American Association of University Professors. (1940). *Statement of principles on academic freedom and tenure*. https://www.aaup.org/report/1940-statement-principles-academic-freedom-and-tenure
- American Association of University Professors. (2018). *Data snapshot: contingent*faculty in US higher education.

 https://www.aaup.org/sites/default/files/10112018%20Data%20Snapshot%20Ten

 ure.pdf
- Andersen, D. L., & Trinkle, D. A. (2001). One or two is not a problem. *Journal of the Association for History and Computing*, 4(1), 1-13.

 https://quod.lib.umich.edu/cgi/p/pod/dod-idx/one-or-two-is-not-a-problem-or-technology-in-the-tenure.pdf?c=jahc;idno=3310410.0004.101;format=pdf
- Banerjee, M., & Hausafus, O. C. (2007). Faculty use of service-learning in human sciences: perception, motivation, and impediments._*Michigan Journal of Community Service-Learning*, *14*(Fall 2007), 32-45.

 https://quod.lib.umich.edu/m/mjcsl/3239521.0014.103?rgn=main;view=fulltext
- Bloomberg, D. L., & Volpe, M. F. (2008). Completing your qualitative dissertation: A roadmap from beginning to end. Sage.

- Bloomgarden, A., & O'Meara, K. (2007). Faculty role integration and community engagement: Harmony or cacophony? *Michigan Journal of Community Service-Learning*, *13*(Spring 2007), 5-18. http://www.kerryannomeara.com/faculty-community-engagement
- Bok, D. (2013). Higher education in America. Princeton University Press.
- Bowe, G. A. (2009). Document analysis as a qualitative research method, *Qualitative Research Journal*, 9(2), 27-40. https://doi.org/10.3316/QRJ0902027
- Boyd, C, O. (2001). *Phenomenology the method. Nursing research: Qualitative perspective* (3rd ed.). Jones and Bartlett.
- Boyer, E. L. (1990). Scholarship reconsidered: Priorities of the professoriate. Princeton.
- Boyer, E. L. (1994). Creating a new American college. *Chronicle of Higher Education*, 40(27), A48. https://digitalcommons.unomaha.edu/slcehighered/58/
- Bringle, R. G., & Hatcher, J. A. (1996). Implementing service-learning in higher education. *The Journal of Higher Education*, 67(2), 221-239. https://www.vanderbilt.edu/oacs/wp-content/uploads/sites/140/Implementing-Service-Learning-in-Higher-Education.pdf
- Bringle, R. G., Hatcher, J. A., & Clayton, P. H. (2006). The scholarship of civic engagement: Defining, documenting, and evaluating faculty work. *Wiley Online Library*. 25(1), 257-279. https://doi/abs/10.1002/j.2334-4822.2007.tb00486.x
- Butin, W. D. (2003). Of what use is it? Multiple conceptualizations of service-learning within education. *Teacher's College Record*, 105(9), 1674-1692.

- Cavallaro, C. C. (2016). Recognizing engaged scholarship in faculty rewards structures:

 Challenges and progress. *Metropolitan Universities*, 27(2), 7-18.

 https://doi.org/10.18060/21122
- Charmaz, K. (2006). Constructing grounded theory: A practical guide through qualitative analysis. Sage.
- Cho, J. Y., & Lee, E. (2014). Reducing confusion about grounded theory and qualitative content analysis: Similarities and differences. *The Qualitative Report*, 19(32), 1-20. https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol19/iss32/2
- Colledge, T. (2014). Engineering and engaged scholarship at Penn State part I: The rationale. *International Journal for Service Learning in Engineering,*Humanitarian Engineering and Social Entrepreneurship, 97-113.
- Commission on Community-Engaged Scholarship in the Health Professions (2005).

 Linking scholarship and communities: Report on the commission on community-engaged scholarship in the health professions. https://community-wealth.org/content/linking-scholarship-and-communities-report-commission-community-engaged-scholarship-health
- Cooper, J. R. (2014). Ten years in the trenches: Faculty perspectives on sustaining service-learning. *Journal of Experiential Education*, *37*(4), 415–428. https://doi.org/10.1177/1053825913513721
- Cooper, T., & Skipton, M. (2013). Revisiting the mission of the business school through scholarship of engagement. *Journal of Higher Education Theory and Practice*,

- 3(4), 57-71. http://www.m.www.na-businesspress.com/JHETP/CooperT_Web13_3__4_.pdf
- Corbin, J., & Strauss, A. (2008). Basics of qualitative research: Techniques and procedures for developing grounded theory (3rd ed.). Sage.
- Coskun, K., Cikikci, O., & Topkaya, Y. (2017). Is birth really important in peer relationship? A grounded theory approaches. *Cogent Education*, 1(4), 13-27. https://doi.org/10.1080/2331186X.2017.1296537
- Creswell, J. W. (2014). Research design: Qualitative, quantitative and mixed methods approach (4th ed.). Sage.
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, J. (2018). Qualitative inquiry and research design: Choosing among five approaches (4th ed.). Sage.
- Daytner, M. K. (2006). Validity in qualitative research: Application of safeguards [Paper Presentation]. Ethnographic and Qualitative Research in Education conference, Cedarville, OH, United States. https://www.semanticscholar.org/paper/Validity-in-Research-1-Validity-in-qualitative-of
- Denzin, N. K. (1970). The research act: A theoretical introduction to sociological methods. Aldine.
- Driscoll, A. (2014). Analyses of the Carnegie classification of community engagement:

 Patterns and impact on institutions. *New Direction for Institutions*, 2014(162), 1-97. https://doi.org/10.1002/ir.20072
- Ehrlich, T. (2000). Civic responsibility and higher education. Oryx Press.

- Flecky, K., & Gitlow, L. (2010). Service-learning in occupational therapy education philosophy and practice. Jones and Bartlett Publications.
- Frank, B. J., Malaby, M., Bates, R. L., Coulter-Kern, M., Fraser-Burgess, S., Jamison, J. R., Prokopy, S. L., & Schaumleffel, A. N. (2009). Serve at your own risk:

 Service-learning in the promotion and tenure process. *The Journal of Community Engagement and Higher Education*, 1(2), 1-13.

 https://web.a.ebscohost.com/ehost/detail/detail?vid=0&sid=009fdee9-a81e-4a31-8c45-fba263293ffb%40sessionmgr4006&bdata=#AN=67199420&db=eue
- Franz, K. N. (2011). Tips for constructing a promotion and tenure dossier that documents engaged scholarship endeavors. *Journal of Higher Education Outreach and Engagement*, *15*(3), 15-39. https://compact.org/resource-posts/tips-for-constructing-a-promotion-and-tenure-dossier-that-documents-engaged-scholarship-endeavors/
- Galletta, A., & Cross, W. (2013). Mastering the semi-structured interview and beyond: From research design to analysis and publication. NYU Press.
- Gentry, R., & Stokes, D. (2015). Strategies for professors who service the university to earn tenure and promotion. *Research in Higher Education Journal*, 29, September 1-13. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1077941.pdf
- Giles, E. D., & Eyler, J. (1994). The theoretical roots of service-learning in John Dewey:

 Towards a theory of service-learning. *Michigan Journal of Community Service Learning*, 1(1), 7-85. http://hdl.handle.net/2027/spo.3239521.0001.109

- Gill, P., Stewart, K., & Treasure, E. (2008, March 22). Methods of data collection in qualitative research: interviews and focus groups. *Nature*, 204(6), 291– https://doi.org/10.1038/bdj.2008.192.
- Groat, L., & Wang, D. (2002). Architectural research methods. Wiley and Sons.
- Guarino, C. M., & Borden, V. M. H. (2016). Faculty service loads and gender: Are women taking care of the academic family? *Research in Higher Education*, 58(6), 672-694. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11162-017-9454-2
- Higher Education for Public Purpose. (2017). *Carnegie classification*. https://public-purpose.org/initiatives/carnegie-elective-classifications/
- Hoddy, E. T. (2019). Critical realism in empirical research: Employing techniques from grounded theory methodology, *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 22(1), 111-124. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2018.1503400
- Holland, B. A. (2001). Exploring the challenges of documenting and measuring civic engagement endeavors of colleges and universities: Purposes, issues, and ideas.

 Campus Compact, Advanced Institute on Classification for Civic Engagement.

 Advance online publication. https://kdp0l43vw6z2dlw631ififc5-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/uploads/large/2015/05/holland_paper.pdf
- Hou, S. I., & Wilder, S. (2015). Changing Pedagogy: Faculty adoption of service-learning: Motivations, barriers, and strategies among service-learning faculty at a public research institution. Sage Open, 5(1), 1-7.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244015572283

Howard, J. (2001). Service-learning course design workbook. OCSL Press. https://faculty/medicine.iu.edu/pt/faqs

Inter-Faculty Organization. (2022). https://www.ifo.org

- Indiana University Faculty Affairs. (2018). *Promotion and tenure*. https:// https://www.iun.edu/academic-affairs/faculty-affairs/promotion-and-tenure.htm
- Inter-Faculty Organization. (2022). Article 22 Professional Development and Evaluation. IFO Contract 2019-21. https://www.ifo.org/contract
- Inter-Faculty Organization. (2022). *Article 25 Tenure, Promotions, and Non-Renewal. IFO Contract 2019-21.* https://www.ifo.org/contract
- Jacoby, B. (1996). Service-learning in today's higher education. Concepts and practice.

 Jossey-Bass.
- Jenkins, A., & Sheehey, P. (2012). Stages and checklist of implementing service learning in higher education. *Journal of Community Engagement and Scholarship*, 4(1), 52-60. https://digitalcommons.northgeorgia.edu/jces/vol4/iss2/6
- Jordan, C. (2009). Practical tools for overcoming the challenges of advancing your career as a community-engaged scholar. Original Toolkit Essay.
- Jordan, C., Gelmon, S., Ryan, K., & Seifer, D. S. (2012). CES4Health.info: A web-based mechanism for disseminating peer-reviewed products of community-engaged scholarship: Reflection on year one. *Journal of Higher Education Outreach and Engagement*, 16(1), 47-61.

- Kansas State University. (2018). *Guidelines for the organization and format of tenure* and promotion documentation Kansas state university. https://www.k-state.edu/provost/resources/dhmanual/promotion
- Keeley, J. S., & Fotheringham, E. (2009). Mechanisms for institutionalizing service-learning and community partner outcomes. *Journal of Higher Education*Outreach and Engagement, 13(2), 7-29.

 https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ905395.pdf
- Kelsky, K. (2018, June 15). *Your external reviewers for tenure*. The Professor Is In. https://theprofessorisin.com/2018/06/15/your-external-review-for-tenure
- Kerns, E., Shelton, A., & Puglisi, G. (2014). Service-Learning strategic partnerships between universities and businesses. *Panel discussion at the Public Relations Society of America Educators Academy Conference*, Washington D.C.
- Khandkar, H, K. (2014), Open coding. Coursehero. https://www.coursehero.com/file/12549215/open-coding
- Klentzin, C. J., & Wierzbowski-Kwiatkowak, A. (2013). Service-learning program institutionalization, success, and possible alternative futures: A scholarly perspective. *Journal of Community Engagement and Scholarship*, 6(2). 46-58. https://digitalcommons.northgeorgia.edu/jces/vol6/iss2/6
- Larson, L. R., Duffy, N. R., Fernandez, M., Sturts, J., Gray, J., & Powell, M. J. (2019).

 Getting started on the tenure track: Challenges and strategies for success,

 SCHOLE: A Journal of Leisure Studies and Recreation Education, 34(1), 36-51.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/1937156X.2019.1589804

- Lewing, J. M. (2019). Faculty motivations and perceptions of service-learning in Christian higher education, *Christian Higher Education*, *18*(4), 294-315. https://doi.org/10.1080/15363759.1554352
- Marshall, C. (2017). Impacting learning for 21st century students: A phenomenological study of higher education faculty utilizing a service learning approach [Unpublished doctoral dissertation]. Brandman University. https://digitalcommons.brandman.edu/edd_dissertations/103
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. (2016). Designing qualitative research (6th Ed.). Sage.
- Middle Tennessee State University. (2020). *Tenure and promotion guidelines*. https://www.mtsu.edu/provost/fac_handbook/tenure.php
- Miles, M. B., Huberman, A. M., & Saldana, J. (2014). *Qualitative data analysis: A methods sourcebook* (3rd ed.). Sage.
- Minnesota State University, Mankato. (2013). Academic service-learning guidelines.
- Minnesota State University, Mankato. (2019). *Tenure forms*. https://www.mnsu.edu/acadaf/faculty/tenureforms
- Misra, J., Kuvaeva, A., O'Meara, K., Culpepper, D, K., & Jaeger A. (2021). Gendered and racialized perceptions of faculty workloads. *Gender & Society*. *35*(3), 358-394. https://doi.org/10.1177/08912432211001387
- Misra, J., Lundquist, J, H., Holmes, E., & Agiomavritis, S. (2011). The ivory ceiling of service work. *Academe*, 97(1), 22-26.

- Mitchell, T. D. (2008). Traditional vs. critical service-learning: Engaging the literature to differentiate two models. *Michigan Journal of Community Service*Learning, 14(2), 50–65. https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ831374.pdf
- Mitchell, T. D. (2017). Teaching community on and off-campus: An intersectional approach to community engagement [Special Issue]. *New Directions for Student Services*, 35-44. https://doi.org/10.1002/ss.20207
- Moore, T, L., & Ward, K. (2008). Documenting engagement: Faculty perspective on self-representation for promotion and tenure. *Journal of Higher Education Outreach* and Engagement, 12(4), 5-24. https://compact.org/resources-posts/documenting
- Moore, T, L., & Ward, K. (2010). Institutionalizing faculty engagement through research, teaching, and service at research universities. *Journal of Higher Education Outreach and Engagement*, 17(1), 44-58.
 - Https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ950765.pdf
- Moustakas, C. E. (1994). Phenomenological research methods. Sage.
- O'Meara, K. (2001). Scholarship unbound: Assessing service as scholarship in promotion and tenure decisions. Working Paper 25. New England Resource Center for Higher Education Publications.
 - http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.1009.5407
- O'Meara, K. A. & Edgerton, R. (Ed.). (2005). Faculty priorities reconsidered:

 Rewarding multiple forms of scholarship. Jossey-Bass.

- O'Meara, K., & Jaegar, J. A. (2006). Preparing future faculty for community engagement: Barriers. Facilitators. Models and recommendations. *Journal of Higher Education Outreach and Engagement*, 11(4), 3-27.
- O'Meara, K., & Niehaus, E. (2009). Service-learning is . . . How faculty explain their practice. *Michigan Journal of Community Service Learning*, *16*(1), 17–32. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/263506199_Service-Learning_Is_How_Faculty_Explain_Their_Practice
- O'Meara, K., Eatman, T., & Peterson, S. (2015). Advancing engaged scholarship in promotion and tenure: A roadmap and call for reform. *Liberal Education*. Online publication. https://www.aacu.org/liberaleducation/2015/summer/o%27 meara
- O'Meara, K., Lounder, A., & Hodges, A. (2013). University leaders use of episodic power to support faculty community engagement. *Michigan Journal of Community Service Learning*, 19(2), 5-20. http://www.kerryanomeara.com/faculty-communty-engagement
- O'Meara, K., Sandmann, L.R., Saltmarsh, J. (2011). Studying the professional lives and work of faculty involved in community engagement. *Innovative Higher Education*, 36(2), 83–96. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10755-01-9159-3
- Palinkas, L. A., Horwitz, S. M., & Green, C. A. (2015). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health*, 42(5), 533–544. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y
- Patton, M. Q. (1990). Qualitative evaluation and research methods. Sage.

- Phillips, J. M. (2011). Integrating service-learning into the classroom: Examining the extent to which students achieve course objectives and a sense of civic responsibility by engaging in service-learning (Publication No. 347298) [Doctoral Dissertation, Edgewood College]. ProQuest Dissertations.
- Register, S. J., & King, M. K. (2018). Promotion and tenure: Application of scholarship of teaching and learning, and scholarship of engagement criteria o health profession education. *Health Professional Education*, 4(1), 39-47. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hpe.2017.02.002
- Schimanski, L. A., & Alperin, J. P. (2018). The evaluation of scholarship in academic promotion and tenure processes: Past, present, and future. *F1000Research*, 7(1605), 1-21. https://doi.org/10.12688/f1000research.16493.1
- Smith, C. P. (2008). Perceptions, motivations, and concerns of post-secondary faculty regarding implementing service-learning pedagogy into the curriculum [Doctoral Dissertation, St John Fisher College].

 https://fisherpub.sjfc.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1082&context=education_et d
- Stanton-Nichols, K., Hatcher, J., & Cecil, A. (2015). Deepening the institutionalization of service-learning: The added value of assessing the social return of investment.

 *Metropolitan Universities Journal, 26(2), 47-74.

 https://journals.iupui.edu/index.php/muj/article/view/20978

- Strauss, A. L., & Corbin, J. (1990). Basics of qualitative research: Grounded theory procedures and techniques. Sage.
- Teranishi, T. (2007). Race, ethnicity, and higher education policy: The use of critical quantitative research. *New Directions for Institutional Research*. *133*(37), 37-49.
- Thomas, N. (1998). *The institution as a citizen: How colleges and universities enhance*their civic roles. New England Resource Center for Higher Education

 Publications. http://scholarworks.umb.edu/nerche_pubs/20
- University of California, Berkeley. (2020). *Transition from graduate student to assistant professor*. https://career.berkeley.edu/phds/phdtransition
- University of Missouri St. Louis. (2014). Evaluating service-learning as a component of teaching in the tenure process.
 - http://www.umsl.edu/services/ctl/faculty/instructionalsupport
- University of North Carolina at Greensboro, University. (2010). University wide evaluation guidelines for promotions and tenure.
 - https://provost.uncg.edu/policies-procedures-forms/promotion-tenure-policies/
- University of North Carolina, Greensboro. (2008). *Promoting applied scholarship for tenure and promotion*. https://olse.uncg.edu/engaged-scholarship
- University of South Florida. (2016). Engaged scholarship: Research, scholarship, promotion, and tenure subcommittee guidelines. USF. https://www.usf.edu/arts-sciences/documents/faculty-staff/t-and-p/cas-t-p-procedures/tenure-and-promotion-guidelines-for-a-consolidated-usf.pdf

- Vernaza, K. M., Brinkman, B. J., Vitolo, T, M., & Steinbrink, S. E. (2013). Service-learning as a scholarship of engagement and its relationship to the academic reward structure [Special Edition]. *International Journal for Service-Learning in Engineering*, Fall 2013, 84-97. https://doi.org/10.24908/ijsle.v0i0.5133
- Watson-Thomson, J. (2018). The road taken: Contributions to advancing engaged community scholarship. *Metropolitan Universities Journal*, 29(4). https://doi.org/10.18060/22837
- Wiersma, W. (2000). Research methods in education: An introduction. Allyn & Bacon.
- Wurdinger, S. D., & Carlson, J. A. (2010). *Teaching for experiential learning: Five approaches that work*. Rowman & Littlefield.